

Giving Care

An approach to a better caregiving landscape in Canada



The Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence is a new initiative incubated and powered by the <u>Azrieli Foundation</u>. The Foundation has long supported innovative initiatives to improve access to quality care. Following a period of building networks and convening stakeholders, the Centre will become a stand-alone organization.



Contact Us

canadiancaregiving.org info@canadiancaregiving.org 416 322 5928 2 St. Clair Ave. West, Suite 900 Toronto, ON M4V 1L5

Follow Us



Date published: November 2022



Land Acknowledgement

The office of the Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence (CCCE) is located in Toronto, TKaronto, on the traditional territory of the Anishinaabe, including the Mississaugas of the Credit, Haudenosaunee, and Huron-Wendat. This land has been governed by the Dish With One Spoon Wampum Belt for a thousand years and in recent times by the Williams Treaty and Treaty 13.

All people living in Canada are treaty people; we are all part of a relationship based on respect, co-operation, partnership and recognition of Indigenous rights.

CCCE is committed to equity for Indigenous caregivers and care providers and to learning from and working with Indigenous communities.

Acknowledgements

Caregiving is the next frontier of public policy in Canada. We hope that this whitepaper builds on the important work of caregiving organizations to date and ignites a pan-Canadian conversation about how we can and must do better to support caregivers and care providers from coast to coast to coast.

An offering of this consequence would not be possible without the help of many devoted experts, supporters and allies, including hundreds of caregivers and care providers with lived experience. The text was prepared with the assistance of Jasmine Lee, Adrienne Lipsey, and Alannah Dharamshi of Springboard Policy. Elaine Stam of Universe Design Studio designed the layout and visual identity of this paper. It was copyedited by Susan Hanna and translated by Julie Bourbeau. Our national team of expert critical readers helped hone many of the arguments in this paper and generously shared data, research, and contacts. Thank you to:

Dr. Sharon Anderson	Katherine Scott
University of Alberta	Canadian Centre for Policy
Amy Coupal Ontario Caregiver Organization	Alternatives Dr. Hsien Seow McMaster University Dr. Bharati Sethi Trent University
Magalie Dumas L'Appui pour les proches aidants	
Dr. Janet Fast	Dr. Nathan Stall
University of Alberta	Sinai Health and University Health
Dr. Laura Funk	Network
University of Manitoba	Donna Thomson
Hon. Deb Matthews	Caregiver, author, family engagement
University Health Network	in health research specialist, activist
Dr. Jasneet Parmar	Dr. Allison Williams
University of Alberta	McMaster University

Focus groups with caregivers, care providers, sector leaders and the Caregivers Canadian Advisory Network (CaregiversCAN) were key in informing the content of this document. Thank you to all the participants who joined these sessions and shared their views and experiences. Special thanks to Jacquie Eales and Christa Haanstra for their additional help and feedback along the way.

CCCE's Advisory Council played a critical role in shaping the original vision for this project and guiding it to completion. Thank you for your time, advice and perspectives from beginning to end.

Many thanks to the Azrieli Foundation staff team in Toronto and Montreal for supporting the many administrative and finance functions required for a project this size. Thank you to Linda Kislowicz, whose initial mapping work helped to inform the direction of CCCE and of this research.

Lastly, special thanks to CCCE Advisory Council chair Dr. Naomi Azrieli for working closely with the staff team to produce this whitepaper. Thank you for your vision and determination to make Canada the best place in the world to give and receive care.

Contents

Executive summary	<u>1</u>
Introduction	<u>7</u>
Caregiving is essential to Canadian society	<u>11</u>
Mapping the policy landscape	<u>17</u>
A policy agenda for a better caregiving landscape	<u>54</u>
Conclusion	<u>76</u>
Annex	<u>78</u>
Endnotes	82

Executive summary



"My time as a caregiver was the most rewarding and harrowing experience of my life. The deep and intimate care I was able to give my father was so important — but I spent so much time and money trying to get help that just wasn't available. I took hits financially and to my own health. Sometimes I felt lost and completely disconnected. It's hard when you can't see over the horizon. I know we can do better for caregivers."

> **Caregiver** Lethbridge, Alberta, 2022

Executive summary

Caregivers are the unseen and unacknowledged foundation upon which our health-care, social services and disability supports systems are built. Their labour to support care recipients from every walk of life make our economy tick and our society run. If all caregivers took a week off, every Canadian would experience the collapse of our care systems before noon on the first day.

Unpaid caregivers and paid care providers make up the largest part of Canada's health-care and social supports systems. Research shows that they provide approximately three hours of care for every hour provided through the rest of our systems. They help seniors living in the community or in long-term care settings; children and adults with physical, intellectual, or developmental disabilities; people with medical conditions; people experiencing mental illness; and people with changing support needs related to aging.

The sustainability of Canada's health-care and social systems relies on caregivers and care providers, but they are at a breaking point.

The existing patchwork of provincial, territorial and federal caregiving policies is failing. The systems caregivers, care providers and care recipients rely on are overextended and fraying as they struggle to meet unprecedented demand. As a result, caregivers face significant financial, physical and emotional consequences, due to insufficient support. Care providers are burned out and care recipients suffer from a revolving door of unpredictable care. Every day, we see that our already limited caregiving infrastructure is being further stressed by significant policy and program gaps. For example:

- Services for caregivers and care recipients are insufficient, fragmented and difficult to access
- Financial supports are insufficient and ineffectively designed
- The care provider workforce is in crisis
- Supports for caregivers do not meet their current and future needs
- Leaves and protections for employed caregivers are inadequate

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence (CCCE) is committed to working with people with lived experience, researchers and experts to help develop policies that will help caregivers and care providers. Federal and provincial governments need to make the reforms necessary to improve outcomes today to ensure a strong caregiving ecosystem for the future.

Canadians are living longer with disabilities and multiple medical conditions. As our population ages, our systems will be further stretched as more people access services not designed for increasing demand. We urgently need a policy regime that meets our current and future needs for caregiving and support. To meet this challenge, we must:

Create a co-ordinated approach to caregiving, through: a common and inclusive definition of caregiving; a national caregiving strategy; provincial caregiving legislation; and international caregiver recognition

Improve, expand and invest in services for care recipients and caregivers, through: home and community care funding; mandatory assessment of caregiver needs; integrated care across services and sectors; and public navigator roles

Develop strategies for supporting employed caregivers, through: expanded leaves and benefits, flexible work legislation and promotion, caregiver-friendly workplaces; and government leadership

Develop financial supports that reflect the value of caregiving, through: inclusive tax credits and benefits; caregiver allowances or income; and increased supports for people with disabilities

Develop the workforce and improve conditions for care providers, through: competitive wages and increased funding; professionalization of care provider roles; support and protection for migrants to fill workforce gaps; and a workforce development strategy.

Caregiving is the next frontier of public policy in Canada. This policy whitepaper aims to ignite a public conversation on the state of caregiving and how we can do better. Over the coming months, CCCE will work with caregivers, care providers, care recipients, policy makers and stakeholders across the country to help shape the caregiving future we need.

Key definitions

Caregiving

Providing help or care to another person, including: people with physical, intellectual, or developmental disabilities; people with medical conditions; people experiencing mental illness; and/or people with changing support needs related to aging.¹

Caregiver

An unpaid family member, friend, or other support for someone who needs care due to physical, intellectual, or developmental disabilities; medical conditions; mental illness; or needs related to aging. Caregivers provide care because of a relationship, not as a job or a career. This definition does not include parents or guardians providing care to a child without a disability, medical condition or illness.

Care provider

A person who is trained and paid to provide care to people who need it, due to physical, intellectual, or developmental disabilities; medical conditions; mental illness; or needs related to aging. This includes such professionals as Direct Support Professionals (DSPs), Personal Support Workers (PSWs), attendants for people with disabilities and respite workers.

Care recipient

A person with a physical, intellectual, or developmental disability; medical condition; mental illness; and/or changing support needs and frailty related to aging who receives care. Children without a disability, medical condition or illness are not included in this definition.

Double-duty caregiver

A person who provides unpaid care to a family member or friend while also being employed in the health-care field.

What is caregiving?

Caregiving is both a rewarding and challenging experience for caregivers and care providers. It is carried out by people of all ages, races and genders, though disproportionately by racialized women.² Providing help to someone who needs it can be fulfilling and bring people closer together. This can be especially true when caregivers and care providers offer emotional support to care recipients. At the same time, caregiving takes time and effort; performing such tasks as changing clothes, providing transportation, managing care networks and preparing food can be mentally and physically exhausting. The consequences of caregiving, including financial and emotional stress, are often associated with a lack of support.

Caregiving is essential for care recipients and Canadian society

Caregivers and care providers play a vital role in the everyday lives of people who receive care and in Canada's broader health, community and social service systems. For every hour of professional care, caregivers provide three hours of care to family and friends.³ At the same time, care providers are essential, but often undervalued, members of Canada's health and social service workforce. They contribute \$97.1 billion annually to Canada's economy.⁴ In a recent study, the majority of PSWs in the Greater Toronto Area were considered low income (55 per cent), precariously employed (86 per cent), lacking paid sick days (89 per cent) and without extended health benefits (74 per cent).⁵

Caregiving is done by both unpaid caregivers and paid care providers

Caregivers (care-partners, carers) are unpaid family members, chosen family, friends and other supports of someone who needs care. Caregivers provide care because of a relationship with the person who needs care. Care providers are individuals who are trained and paid to provide care.⁶⁷⁸ Care providers include such professionals as DSPs, PSWs and respite workers.⁹

Caregiving roles and responsibilities are varied and evolving

Care providers and caregivers often fill major gaps in broader health and social systems.¹⁰ For example, support professionals now provide educational support, health care, physical therapy and mental health care.¹¹ Caregivers also bear a wide range of responsibilities, such as: personal care; food preparation; shopping and housekeeping; transportation and care co-ordination; health-care-related tasks such as dialysis and ventilator management; advocating on behalf of the care recipient; providing care recipients with emotional support; and financial management.¹²

Caregiving is done by individuals with diverse identities and experiences

Caregivers and care providers have unique identities and circumstances that shape their individual experiences in providing care to others. For example, 45 per cent of caregivers were born outside of Canada, or their parents were born outside of Canada.¹³ Transnational caregivers face unique challenges providing support and care across distances and borders.¹⁴ Double-duty caregivers provide unpaid care to a family member or friend while also being employed in the health-care field. Some caregivers are young.¹⁵ Siblings of children who are ill or have a disability and children of parents who are ill or have a disability begin their caregiver roles at a young age. There are approximately 1.25 million caregivers aged 15 to 24 in Canada.¹⁶ Care providers are also diverse, with many individuals in the field belonging to racialized groups.¹⁷ In Canada, PSWs are primarily woman-identified and racialized.¹⁸ Moreover, racialized women make up 27 per cent of workers in home health-care services.¹⁹

Caregiving is often continuous work and can occur across a person's lifetime

Caregivers often support people more than once over the course of their lives.²⁰ For example, some Canadians take on one caregiving role later in life, while others have taken on multiple episodes of care by the time they reach their late 50s.²¹ In other cases, family caregivers spend a significant portion of their adult life providing care.²² As Canada's population ages, more and more Canadians are balancing elder care responsibilities with child care responsibilities this group is often referred to as the Sandwich Generation.²³ The Sandwich Generation, typically made up of Canadians aged 45 to 64, includes 28 per cent of all caregivers.²⁴



6

Introduction

To properly support caregivers and care providers, public policy needs to consider caregivers and care providers as relevant partners in health and social services. This will require more than just a shift in perspective; it will require bold public policy solutions to address the problems facing caregivers and care providers.

Introduction

Canada is in the midst of a caregiving crisis, yet caregiving remains largely invisible in public policy across the country. Caregivers and care providers are an afterthought at best in most government planning. Continuing along this path will push already strained health and social safety nets to the brink.

Caregivers and care providers in Canada support people with disabilities, medical conditions and needs related to aging to lead rewarding lives. Our health-care system relies on caregivers. Without them, proper care would not be possible in hospitals, through continuing care (home care, supportive living, long-term care and palliative care) and in longer-term care settings for people with disabilities and complex medical conditions. They make up the largest part of Canada's health-care system and contribute more value to Canada's gross domestic product (GDP) than the agriculture, forestry, fishing and hunting industries combined.²⁵ In 2018 alone, 7.8 million Canadians provided care to a family member or friend.²⁶ If caregivers in Canada stopped providing care for one day, Canada's health-care system and economy would immediately grind to a halt.

Families, friends and neighbours have always been central to providing care to people who need support. Over time, this circle of support has expanded to include a professional class of care providers, such as PSWs and DSPs. These critical roles have become even more important as society has transitioned away from institutionalized settings toward community- and home-based supports. Caregivers and care providers have been asked to do more and more at home and in the community, as overtaxed and underfunded support services have been pushed to the breaking point. Across Canada, each province has numerous streams of incoherent and poorly connected services delivered across regions, public and private offerings and pathways to requiring care. Caregivers and care providers are left to navigate an opaque and dysfunctional network of services²⁷ and undertake the work that previously cost governments billions of dollars to co-ordinate and deliver.

The existing network of provincial, territorial and federal caregiving policies is failing. Canadian caregivers and care providers are being pushed past a breaking point by the lack of supports for themselves and the people for whom they care. There are inadequate services, workplace protections and financial supports for caregivers, as well as poor working conditions, professional supports and

compensation for care providers. These gaps have been exacerbated by COVID-19 pandemic, which has made every element of providing care more challenging and will continue to do so. This is not sustainable.

But there is hope. **The solution to this problem is concerted, co-ordinated, and paradigm-changing government action.** To properly support caregivers and care providers, public policy needs to consider caregivers and care providers as relevant partners in health and social services. This will require more than just a shift in perspective; it will require bold public policy solutions to address the problems facing caregivers and care providers.

CCCE is committed to working with caregivers. care providers, care recipients, researchers, policy makers and people with lived experience from coast to coast to coast. It will renew efforts toward developing a comprehensive and actionable National **Caregiver Strategy to** bring together disability, aging, health-care and caregiving perspectives and to meet our current and future needs.

This report is the Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence's (CCCE's) first contribution to transforming caregiving public policy. CCCE is committed to working with caregivers, care providers, care recipients, researchers, policy makers and people with lived experience from coast to coast to coast. It will renew efforts toward developing a comprehensive and actionable National Caregiver Strategy to bring together disability, aging, health-care and caregiving perspectives and to meet our current and future needs.

With this report, our goal is to highlight critical challenges across the caregiving landscape and introduce concrete, useful policy solutions that could form the basis of overall transformation. While this report does not map every possible policy answer to the caregiving crisis, it pushes

the conversation into the realm of real, practical solutions. It draws attention to the glaring gaps in our policy landscape that need to be addressed quickly and decisively. Caregivers, care providers and the sustainability of our health-care system all rely on a stronger caregiving landscape.

About this research

Since early 2022, CCCE has been engaging stakeholders across the caregiving landscape around the need for a new approach to caregiving in Canada. Through our research and engagements, we have investigated existing challenges facing caregivers and care providers and identified opportunities for change.

This report outlines some of these key issues, as well as ideas to help address them. It draws on a review of academic and grey literature (i.e., information published outside of traditional academic and commercial channels) and a jurisdictional scan of best public policy practices for supporting caregiving in Canada and across the globe. It is also grounded in the lived experiences of people who provide care. Our research included three focus group sessions with caregivers, care providers and other key stakeholders within the caregiving landscape. It was further informed by reports from three additional focus group sessions with key stakeholders in the caregiving space.

The report also benefitted from review by leaders in the caregiving field, although it does not necessarily reflect their views.

CCCE is committed to advocating for the needs of both caregivers and care providers. Our research focused on policy issues and solutions that have potential to make an impact across the caregiving landscape. We found that there are more and better models of public policy support for caregivers that could be explored and adapted to the Canadian context.

In preparing this paper, it became clear that the volume, variety and scope of current research and policy work in Canada on caregivers far exceeds that on care providers. To our surprise, much of the existing work on care providers does not include the full breadth of workers in that space (PSWs, DSPs, et al.). This report therefore places a greater emphasis on caregivers than on care providers because that is the reality of our current research and policy landscape. CCCE will work with care providers, stakeholders and experts to address this gap and pursue research and build better policy solutions for care providers. This is especially vital in the light of Canada's ongoing care provider staffing challenges and health-care crisis.

In our ongoing partnership with care providers, we will contribute to research and advocacy work to help develop practical policy solutions to support care providers in their lives and work.

Caregiving is essential to Canadian society



The economic value of caregiving work is immense. Caregivers in Canada spend 5.7 billion hours each year supporting others and are estimated to contribute the equivalent of 4.2 per cent of GDP or \$97.1 billion annually to Canada's economy. This represents more than three times the national expenditures on home, community and long-term care.

Caregiving is essential to Canadian society

Caregiving plays an essential role in people's lives and is one of the main support structures in Canadian society. Caregivers and care providers allow people to live within their communities, in their homes and to have a higher quality of life.²⁸ By supporting people with disabilities, medical conditions and needs related to aging, caregiving is the largest part of Canada's health and social care systems. It bridges the major gap between medical practitioners, social services systems and care recipients. The scale of caregiving in Canada cannot be overstated: one in four Canadians is a caregiver to a family member or a friend and 50 per cent of Canadians will be caregivers at some point in their lives.²⁹

The economic value of caregiving work is immense. Caregivers in Canada spend 5.7 billion hours each year supporting others³⁰ and are estimated to contribute the equivalent of 4.2 per cent of GDP or \$97.1 billion annually to Canada's economy.³¹ This represents more than three times the national expenditures on home, community and long-term care.³² By comparison, the agriculture, forestry, fishing and hunting industries combined contributed \$39.8 billion to GDP in 2021.³³ These statistics are for caregivers alone. Combined with the contributions of care providers across the country, caregiving contributes enormous value to the Canadian economy and can be described as the work that makes all other work possible.

People in the caregiving sector are at a breaking point

Despite caregivers' contributions, Canada's public policy landscape does not treat caregiving like other important sectors. Caregivers and care providers are not adequately supported or considered. Many are operating past the point of burnout and personal and professional crises.

Caregiving takes a toll on the physical, mental and emotional well-being of people providing care.³⁴ A 2021 survey found that 87 per cent of caregivers experienced loneliness, 73 per cent experienced moderate to high anxiety and 69 per cent noted a deterioration in their mental health.³⁵ Over half of caregivers also reported a deterioration in their physical health. Based on an analysis of the NHS (National Health Service) England GP Patient Survey, caregivers are 16 per cent more likely to live with two or more long-term health conditions.³⁶

Although just over half of unpaid caregivers self-identified as women,³⁷ women are often known to provide more caregiving hours. This means that they help with more caregiving tasks and assist with more personal care than their male counterparts. Consequently, women have reported higher rates of burden, depression, poor mental health and deteriorating well-being³⁸ and are more likely to experience employment and social consequences due to their care work.

While unpaid caregivers are often acting out of love, the truth is that caregiving responsibilities frequently influence their social well-being and the ability to maintain relationships and take care of themselves.³⁹⁴⁰ Fifty-nine per cent of caregivers report needing to take breaks from their responsibilities⁴¹ and many others report feeling lonely or isolated.⁴² When caregivers are providing assistance, they can't

Fifty-nine per cent of caregivers report needing to take breaks from their responsibilities and many others report feeling lonely or isolated. When caregivers are providing assistance, they can't spend that energy elsewhere. These negative impacts do not only affect caregivers. Caregiver distress also affects the person they are caring for.

spend that energy elsewhere.⁴³ These negative impacts do not only affect caregivers. Caregiver distress also affects people receiving care. In a study of physical symptoms among cancer patients receiving palliative care at home, caregiver distress was associated with worsened physical symptoms for care recipients.⁴⁴

For many, caregiving also means taking time away from paid work. Caregivers are more likely to take time off, request a leave of absence, require a flexible work schedule, leave the workforce or retire early as a result of their caregiving responsibilities.⁴⁵ In a recent study, 46 per cent of caregivers in the workforce reported short-term absenteeism due to caregiving responsibilities in the last year.⁴⁶ We also heard in focus groups that many caregivers cannot remain in paid employment at the same time as caring for their loved ones. As a result, many caregivers are in a worsened financial position due to their caregiving

responsibilities. Moreover, fewer than half of caregivers in Ontario feel their employers understand their role — more than 30 per cent are worried about losing their job or feel they may have to consider leaving the workforce to take care of their family member or friend.⁴⁷

Moreover, caregiving also introduces new out-of-pocket expenses, such as travel, household-related expenses or home modifications.⁴⁸ The average caregiver in Canada reported spending \$5,800 each year on care-related expenses⁴⁹ and 20 per cent of caregivers in Ontario reported taking out a loan or line of credit to pay for caregiving expenses in 2020.⁵⁰ In the United Kingdom, 39 per cent of caregivers were struggling to make ends meet in 2019. Some caregivers feel they are unable to reduce their work hours, given the financial pressures of caregiving.⁵¹ There are few government-funded financial supports directly for caregivers and those that exist do not generally offset the economic consequences of caregiving.⁵² In fact, there are few supports or training of any kind for caregivers. Focus group participants highlighted that the limited supports available are inconsistent, inefficient and difficult to navigate.

The picture is different but no better for care providers. The demand for care providers is significantly higher than the supply. The COVID-19 pandemic highlighted and exacerbated critical staffing shortages in long-term care, home care and disability supports across the country. In many well-documented cases, the quality of care in these settings deteriorated as staff were stretched by illness and caregivers were barred from providing direct care for their loved ones due to lockdowns, isolation protocols and infection prevention measures. Many care providers who typically hold part-time positions at multiple workplaces were no longer allowed to work in more than one congregate setting. In 2020, long-term care homes reported being one to two PSWs short on almost all shifts, with the situation worse in rural and northern Ontario.⁵³

In time, this situation will only worsen, disproportionally so for rural Canada. In Alberta, particularly rural Alberta, demand for PSWs to support home care is expected to double by 2037.⁵⁴ Instead of creating better working conditions, care providers report that this high demand has only increased pressures to work unreasonably long hours, cover additional shifts and work short-staffed. Low rates of entry into the profession and high rates of turnover result from and exacerbate these problems.⁵⁵ Despite care providers' importance, low wages persist, often placing these key workers below the living wage mark.

Without immediate intervention, caregivers and care providers will be unable to meet the needs of the people for whom they provide care. If current realities are not enough to put support for caregivers and care providers on federal and provincial government policy agendas, then future realities must be. Canada's population is

aging — people are living longer, with multiple disabilities or medical conditions and the population of available family caregivers is shrinking.⁵⁶ Between 2014 and 2030, Canada's senior population will grow from six million to more than 9.5 million⁵⁷ and projections indicate there will be 30 per cent fewer close family members available to provide care to loved ones.⁵⁸ Taken together, these trends mean that the caregiving crisis will only get worse. Canada needs a host of future-thinking policy solutions and innovations to allow Canadians to live and age in the community.⁵⁹⁶⁰

Failure to address these issues will have social and economic consequences

Caregivers and care providers cannot sustain their work alone. The Canadian health-care system cannot sustain itself without their contributions.⁶¹ Caregivers provide care equivalent to 2.8 million full-time paid care providers each year. This saves billions of dollars in health-care resources,^{62 63} allowing those funds to be spent elsewhere and enabling care recipients to live at home rather than in costly institutional care.⁶⁴

When caregivers are not sufficiently supported or involved as a part of the care team, care recipients are more likely to be prematurely admitted to a hospital or long-term care institution.⁶⁵ The COVID-19 pandemic has underlined something that has long been clear: Canada's hospital and long-term care systems are inadequate, even for current levels of need. Caregivers continue to assist with care when their friends and family enter congregate care settings. While the work of care providers is vital, these institutions would collapse without the additional support of friends and family. Hospitals, long-term care settings and other models of care cannot absorb a surge of people whose caregivers and care providers find themselves at a breaking point.

Beyond the health-care system, relying on this unsustainable model of caregiving also threatens Canada's economy and labour market. Balancing caregiving responsibilities with paid work reduces employee productivity and increases absenteeism and

When caregivers are not sufficiently supported or involved as a part of the care team, care recipients are more likely to be prematurely admitted to a hospital or longterm care institution. The COVID-19 pandemic has underlined something that has long been clear: Canada's hospital and longterm care systems are inadequate, even for current levels of need.

turnover.⁶⁶ A lack of support for caregivers leaves lost productivity on the table — the cost of which is estimated to be \$1.3 billion per year.⁶⁷ When employees are forced to leave their jobs unexpectedly due to caregiving responsibilities, employers spend time and money replacing their knowledge, skills and experience.⁶⁸ Canada loses the cost equivalent of 557,698 full-time employees from the workforce every year due to employee absences and departures stemming from conflicting responsibilities of work and care. ⁶⁹This is equivalent to more than half of Canada's health-care and social assistance sector⁷⁰ — a major loss to the Canadian labour force and economy.⁷¹

Canada needs to care about caregiving

Caregivers and care providers are the hidden bedrock of Canada's health and social systems and are essential to our economic prosperity. Without government support, this sector cannot continue to operate at status quo levels, let alone meet the real needs of the people it serves. This is the time for real policy change to close the gaps that are dragging down our economic potential and leaving caregivers, care providers and care recipients in untenable and unsustainable situations.

Mapping the policy landscape



Policies and programs supporting caregivers vary across provinces and territories. While this is necessary in the Canadian context, the disparity between the quality and availability of support for caregivers from one province or territory to another is alarming.

Income supports, benefits, tax credits & deductions across Canada

Financial supports (tax credits and deductions), benefits, leaves and programs and services for caregivers vary across the provinces and territories in Canada. The map below illustrates the existing supports available to caregivers from provincial and federal governments.



For more detailed information about the benefits and supports for caregivers by provinces and territories, see the Annex (p. 78).

Mapping the policy landscape

From legislation to programs and services to tax credits, there are several public policy tools that support — or fail to support — caregivers and care providers. These different types of support are diverse and vary significantly across the provinces and territories in Canada. They can be better understood by considering which order(s) of government determines how they work:

Caregiver legislation and recognition

Legislation, regulation and strategies that, among other things, set caregiving terms

Federal and provincial governments can use legislation, regulation and policy strategies to define and support caregivers. Many of the main governance areas relevant to the caregiving sector fall under provincial responsibility.

Care recipient programs and services

Care recipient programs and services designed to support people who receive care

Provincial governments fund home care and other support programs and services for people who receive care and set some criteria, but need is assessed by regional authorities and services are delivered by local agencies.

Caregiver programs and services

Caregiver programs and services designed to support people who provide care

Provincial governments fund respite and other support programs and services for people who provide care and set some criteria, but need is assessed by regional authorities and services are delivered by local agencies.



Supports for caregivers in the workforce

Benefits, rights and leaves, especially to help caregivers to maintain paid employment

Provincial governments govern most workplaces, while the federal government plays a role in establishing benefits, rights and leaves for federally regulated employees. The federal government also provides some other benefits to support caregivers taking time off work, as administered through Employment Insurance (EI).

Financial supports

Tax credits and deductions aimed at improving the financial situation of caregivers

The federal government is responsible for the disability tax credit, Canada caregiver credit, home accessibility tax credit and medical expense tax credit. Provincial governments offer their own versions of these credits, which are available to caregivers on top of those from the federal government.



Care provider training and support

Workforce development and regulation to meet demand and improve care provider outcomes

Most care provider occupations are not regulated professions. Training requirements vary across provincial jurisdictions and according to the provider's work setting.

Note: More information on some of the public policy tools aimed at assisting caregivers by each province and territory can be found in Annex: Supports, benefits and programs for caregivers.

It makes sense for policies and programs supporting caregivers to vary across provinces and territories — Canada is a federation and Nunavut has unique needs compared to Ontario or British Columbia. While this is necessary in the Canadian context, the disparity between the quality and availability of support for caregivers from one province or territory to another is alarming. Examples of provincial and territorial caregiving approaches to date include:

- In Nunavut, needs across the caregiving landscape are not yet fully understood, but it is clear that Nunavummiut with disabilities are vastly under-supported.⁷² Accessibility barriers across the territory make it difficult to live with a disability. It is also difficult for care recipients and caregivers to find any programs and services to support them consistently.⁷³
- In Ontario, financial support for people with disabilities is so low it leaves many recipients living below the poverty line.⁷⁴ The maximum amount a single person can receive through the Ontario Disability Support Program (ODSP) is \$1,169 a month or \$14,028 a year. Ontario's poverty line is \$20,000, putting the annual ODSP amount about 30 per cent below the poverty line.
- In Manitoba, a recent survey of family caregivers during the COVID-19 pandemic indicated that 56 per cent were receiving fewer publicly funded services and 60 per cent of respondents took on more care work during the pandemic.⁷⁵
 More than half of respondents shared that their mental and physical health had declined. Persistent staffing shortages led to less emotional support and compassion for care recipients and burnout for care providers.⁷⁶
- In Nova Scotia, important financial support for people with cognitive disabilities does not always arrive on time, leaving care recipients and their families to pay for the services out-of-pocket.⁷⁷ Closures related to the COVID-19 pandemic have left many families without available respite services for years, with concerns that capacity will never return to pre-pandemic levels.⁷⁸ Services and financial support should be able to withstand stressors such as the COVID-19 pandemic.
- In Prince Edward Island, staffing shortages forced Health PEI to make cuts to respite care services across the province. This left primary caregivers of care recipients with dementia without adequate breaks to maintain their own wellbeing. Without respite care, caregivers can end up in poor health themselves and their loved ones can be forced out of home care.⁷⁹ Again, this highlights a failure in funding and support for services available to caregivers.

These policy failures demand attention but should also be viewed as an opportunity for change. Caregiver organizations across the country have risen to the challenge and are trying to offer caregivers more support, resources, education and training to make caregiving easier. For example:

- Family Caregivers of BC offers a support line and support groups where caregivers can share ideas and resources with each other.⁸⁰ This helps give caregivers a sense of community support.
- Caregivers Alberta created the COMPASS for the Caregiver program, a multisession workshop that helps caregivers learn how to balance their well-being with the challenges of caregiving. The workshop covers how to handle guilt and grief, manage stress, improve communication, navigate the system and plan for the future.⁸¹ This program gives caregivers the important resources they need to be able to care for themselves amid their caregiving responsibilities.
- Caregivers Alberta, MatchWork and the University of Alberta are collaborating to connect caregivers to meaningful work. Through the initiative, caregivers complete a survey to create an individual profile that helps connect them to flexible work they can balance with their caregiving responsibilities.⁸² This is important work to help caregivers remain in the workforce.
- Proche aidance Québec is a non-profit comprised of 124 community-based organizations throughout the province that work to improve the lives of caregivers and help them understand their rights through advocacy, awareness and research.⁸³
- In partnership with the Government of Québec, L'Appui pour les proches aidants supports caregivers and supporting organizations across the province. It helps caregivers take advantage

Caregivers and care providers across all provinces and territories experience unique challenges around the policies and programs supporting them. In addition to these challenges, the overall trend is that public policy in Canada is failing to support caregivers and care providers.

of health and well-being services available to them across the province. It also offers tips to caregivers specific to their circumstances, such as information for caregivers caring for someone with a neurocognitive disorder.

- Ontar provid that ai care to in the progra
 CCCE Nunav of the led sh and si
- Ontario Caregiver Organization offers a range of support for caregivers and care providers throughout the province. It has a suite of resources for care providers that aims to help them engage family caregivers and treat them as a part of the care team.⁸⁴ It also offers helpful tools for employers to better support caregivers in the workplace, a 24/7 caregiver helpline, webinars and counselling.⁸⁵ During the pandemic, it helped to accelerate the implementation of essential caregiver programs in care settings.
 - CCCE is conducting a collaborative caregiver needs mapping exercise with the Nunavummi Disabilities Makinnasuiqtiit Society to address the gap in knowledge of the unique needs of caregivers in Nunavut. This work will include Indigenousled sharing circles in 25 Nunavut communities, a report outlining where services and supports are lacking and practices and services to fill critical gaps with sustainable supports.
 - The Canadian Mental Health Association Yukon Division offers information, resources and counselling support to caregivers in the area. It also offers workshops, support groups and a support phone line for all residents, including caregivers.⁸⁶

This is far from a complete list of the work many caregiving organizations are doing to fill the policy gaps that leave caregivers without support. Every province and territory across Canada would benefit from having a local caregiving organization. Over time, CCCE hopes to support this growth and a national network.

Caregivers and care providers across all provinces and territories experience unique challenges around the policies and programs supporting them. In addition to these challenges, the overall trend is that public policy in Canada is failing to support caregivers and care providers. While several provincial and national organizations are working to compensate for those shortcomings, all governments can and should do to ensure the sustainability of Canada's caregiving landscape. Below, we identify the policies failing to support caregivers and critical issue areas that have informed our proposed policy agenda for a better caregiving landscape in Canada.

Caregiver legislation and recognition

THE POLICY:

Legislation, regulation and strategies

Although the federal government has strategies and action plans related to continuing care, dementia and healthy aging, there is no comprehensive federal strategy or legislation to strengthen systems of support for caregivers.⁸⁷ Unlike peer jurisdictions such as Australia, the United States or the United Kingdom, Canada lacks a co-ordinated approach to caregiving across the country in the form of a dedicated strategy and/or specific caregiving legislation.⁸⁸

While there is no federal law or strategy dedicated specifically to caregivers, some provinces have enacted their own legislation and action plans to enhance caregiver rights and supports. In Québec, the Act to recognize and support caregivers commits the provincial government to create a policy for caregivers, update a plan every five years and assign responsibilities to various ministries to support caregivers.⁸⁹ The Québec government launched its Government action plan for caregivers 2021-2026: Recognizing caregivers to better support them in October 2021.⁹⁰ The plan proposes a number of measures to develop an approach that involves collaboration among the health network, community organizations, and caregivers.⁹¹

In Manitoba, The Caregiver Recognition Act guides the development of a framework of supports for caregivers and recognizes the importance of their role.⁹² Under the Act, each department and agency within the government is required to understand the principles of the law and is responsible for developing caregiver supports.⁹³ Since coming into effect in 2011, the Government of Manitoba has reported: improvements to the accessibility of the provincial Primary Caregiver Tax Credit; efforts to make the health system more patient-focused and efficient; and the introduction of responsible for Seniors.⁹⁴ Similarly, the Ontario Caregiver Recognition Act, 2018 recognizes the role of caregivers and general principles that should be followed when developing, implementing and evaluating caregiver supports.⁹⁵

Some provinces have also enacted policies that clearly define caregivers and provide supports to people who meet that definition. Québec has a home care policy that treats caregivers as partners of the health-care system,⁹⁶ meaning that caregivers have access to the services, information and training, financial support and employment accommodations they need.⁹⁷ In British Columbia, the Home and Community Care Policy recognizes caregivers as a part of the care team, requiring health-care professionals to collaborate with caregivers when developing care plans. Similarly, the home care policies in Saskatchewan and New Brunswick recognize the importance of caregivers to client care and consider the needs of caregivers in care planning.⁹⁸

THE PROBLEM:

Canada lacks a comprehensive approach to caregiving

Various policies, legislation and strategies in place across the country help to support and recognize caregivers. The problem is that parts of Canada lack these supports, leaving many Canadians without a systemic approach to helping caregivers. A more systemic approach could embed the needs of caregivers into government decision-making. Instead, we have a patchwork of strategies, plans and legislation across jurisdictions, meaning some caregivers get less consideration and support simply because of where they live. All governments need to consider caregivers, recognize their contributions and use the policy tools available to them to ensure the sustainability of their care work.

Governments do not take a considered, systemic approach to supporting caregivers and caregiving work is taken for granted. Under-valuing care work is a policy choice that disproportionately affects caregivers — who are predominantly female and care providers, who are predominantly racialized females. It places them at a disadvantage and reinforces gendered norms around the division of labour. Further, it reinforces prevailing assumptions around women's assumed roles as "natural" caregivers and the under-valuing of their contributions to society. Caregiving policy is a gendered and racialized issue that propagates inequity across the country.

While some provincial governments have taken steps to enact caregiver legislation recognizing the roles and needs of caregivers, each has come with challenges and disappointments for caregivers. In the case of *The Caregiver Recognition Act* in Manitoba, stakeholders have been disappointed by a lack of action following its

Legislation is not the only tool that can create a policy strategy, but if designed correctly, it is a way of holding government and service providers accountable for supporting caregivers and care providers. It is also a strong signal to health-care providers in various settings that caregivers are a valued part of the care team.

implementation. Caregivers remain largely invisible in health-care transformation documents. Despite reported efforts to make the Primary Caregiver Tax Credit more accessible, some caregivers find it to be less accessible now than in the past. These challenges highlight the importance of involving impacted stakeholders in evaluating progress following the implementation of caregiver legislation and of ensuring governments will be held accountable for commitments they make.

Legislation is not the only tool that can create a policy strategy, but if designed correctly, it is a way of holding government and service providers accountable for supporting caregivers and care providers. It is also a strong signal to health-care providers in various settings that caregivers are a valued part of the care team.

Focus on young caregivers

Young caregivers are children, youth and young adults who care for someone with a chronic illness, disability, mental illness, or health issue related to aging.⁹⁹ Young caregivers have a range of caregiving responsibilities that they balance with other parts of their lives, such as school, jobs or extracurricular activities.¹⁰⁰ Young caregivers often provide personal care for parents, grandparents, or siblings. They also provide financial and emotional support for care recipients and serve as a point of contact with health-care providers when their parents do not speak English or French. While caregivers across the board are invisible in many circumstances, young caregivers are particularly hidden in their roles.¹⁰¹

Young caregivers spend on average 14-27 hours of their week providing care — equivalent to a part-time job.¹⁰² Given the time spent providing care, many young caregivers' responsibilities take away from their focus on school, social development and even future professional development.¹⁰³ We heard from one young caregiver who helps his newcomer parents support his brother who has Down syndrome and autism. He is close to his brother and is an integral part of his support team, often providing respite for his parents. He has lived at home during university to continue to help care for his brother and declined an opportunity to travel across the country on a medical school scholarship because he felt he could not leave the region.

Supporting young caregivers early in their caregiving roles can help to mitigate some of the socio-economic and mental consequences of providing care.¹⁰⁴ Organizations such as Young Caregivers Association help empower young caregivers to be resilient in their roles and to be better supported with educational resources, counselling and respite services.¹⁰⁵ For example, Powerhouse is a program developed by Young Caregivers Association that teaches young caregivers important life skills and gives them the opportunity to connect with other young caregivers.¹⁰⁶

Care recipient programs and services

THE POLICY:

Programs and services for care recipients

Support services for care recipients include everything from medical treatment to homecare, physical and occupational therapy, personal care and household management. The services a person receives varies based on their disability, health condition, or accessibility needs related to aging. For this reason, there is no single snapshot of the public policy landscape for services that impact care recipients. However, they are by and large shaped by provincial policy and delivered by local agencies or practitioners.

THE PROBLEM:

Care services are insufficient and fragmented

The literature and the caregivers we spoke to in focus groups make it clear: the best way to support caregivers is to ensure the people *they* support have the right services in place. However, beyond the vital work of caring for people, caregivers said they spend a tremendous amount of their time navigating many complicated systems and services. Both the quality and quantity of supports are lacking across Canada, and what does exist is too difficult to access.¹⁰⁷

Services are fragmented and unco-ordinated

Services across health and social care are deeply fragmented and often organized by which sector is providing the care rather than the needs of the care recipient.¹⁰⁸ Services can also be organized based on public or private funding,¹⁰⁹ or the type of service needed. Fragmented programs and services results in frequent reassessments and repetitive explanations for the multitude of disjointed offerings. It also reduces collaboration and communication among various service providers. Focus group participants told us that separate funding envelopes make it difficult for different types of providers to work together across organizational mandates to deliver more integrated care that would better meet people's needs. This fragmentation reduces the quality of care and adds a heavy burden of work for caregivers,¹¹⁰ who must frequently function as system navigators, coordinators, advocates and accountants to piece together services for the people they support.¹¹¹ This can mean searching for information from multiple sources and relying on their own resourcefulness and time – something not everyone can do.¹¹² System navigation reduces the time caregivers could be spending on supporting care recipients or themselves.¹¹³ System navigation is especially taxing for racialized caregivers who experience resistance and microaggressions, newcomers to Canada with language barriers and aging caregivers.

Caregivers must also co-ordinate care among different providers, ensuring that care recipient needs are met, that care is continuous and that relevant knowledge is maintained and transferred.¹¹⁴ Surveys show that Beyond the quantity of support, services often do not meet people's needs. Services often focus on only the basic medical needs of care recipients. This means that other important needs such as dressing, cooking and housekeeping are not addressed. Instead, caregivers must hire private care services or learn to meet the care recipient's needs themselves.

most caregivers see themselves as fully or partially responsible for organizing other members of the care team and find this crucial co-ordination work and the work of system navigation to be a serious challenge.¹¹⁵ While there are some free and paid services that can help caregivers with system navigation and care coordination, these supports are difficult to access. Only four per cent of caregivers report that a provider, government agency, or co-ordinator takes on the role of coordinating care, and those that do are frequently limited to either institutional care or community care, but not both.¹¹⁶

The quantity and quality of services are insufficient

While some long-term care is based in facilities, health and social care has increasingly shifted from institution-based settings to home and community care.¹¹⁷ This is a positive step, in that it helps deliver autonomy and community connection to care recipients and improves their quality of life.¹¹⁸ This shift has also benefited provincial governments by reducing the high costs of institutional care.¹¹⁹ For example, the average cost of a hospital bed in Ontario is \$842/day, while care at home costs the government \$42/day on average.¹²⁰ That recovered cost has not been redirected to providing comparable care in the community and the support services needed for this approach to work have not been sufficiently funded.¹²¹ In

fact, funding cuts have led to a reduction of support services for care recipients.¹²² The cost and labour of supporting care recipients has essentially been outsourced to caregivers.

These problems are exacerbated by labour force shortages in the public and private care sectors. Staffing and service agencies struggle to fill staffing shortages to meet care needs, resulting in care provider burnout or leaving care recipients without adequate supports. Caregivers have been left to fill in these gaps. A recent study showed that over a third of people receiving home care services had unmet home care needs¹²³ and some caregivers who theoretically have access to services receive only one or two hours of help a week.¹²⁴ The COVID-19 pandemic has made the situation even worse. In Alberta, for example, almost half of people surveyed reported reduced home care services in the wake of the pandemic.¹²⁵

Beyond the quantity of support, services often do not meet people's needs.¹²⁶ Services often focus on only the basic medical needs of care recipients.¹²⁷ This means that other important needs such as dressing, cooking and housekeeping are not addressed. Instead, caregivers must hire private care services or learn to meet the care recipient's needs themselves.¹²⁸

Eligibility is strict and there is a high administrative burden

Narrow and strict eligibility criteria, long wait times and onerous application processes are also barriers to support services for care recipients.¹²⁹ Application processes for services can be overwhelming and intimidating, and eligibility criteria varies from one service to the next. People are increasingly deemed ineligible for publicly funded services for which they have previously qualified without understanding why they are denied.¹³⁰ Consequently, they must incur high out-of-pocket costs for private services to meet support needs.

Caregivers are not sufficiently involved as a part of the care team

While caregivers are increasingly referred to as partners in care, in practice they are not valued within the system. Caregivers have unique and valuable expertise that can help health-care workers and care providers make better care decisions.¹³¹ For care recipients who face barriers to care, such as stigma or language barriers, caregivers play an integral role in facilitating person-centred care for the care recipient. Yet, focus group participants highlighted that caregivers, and young caregivers in particular, do not receive respect from health-care professionals and service providers. Often, caregivers' ideas and perspectives are not included in care planning, despite their valuable expertise and enormous contributions to care work.

MAPPING THE POLICY LANDSCAPE

In Alberta, fewer than a third of caregivers surveyed since the COVID-19 pandemic began had been asked by health-care professionals about their own well-being.¹³² This failure to include caregivers and their goals in the design, planning and delivery of health and social care contributes negatively to caregiver and care recipient well-being.¹³³ In the initial stages of the pandemic, many facilities implemented visitor bans that barred caregivers from seeing care recipients, resulting in negative outcomes for the people receiving care.¹³⁴ The important role of caregivers on the care team was made clear over the course of the COVID-19 pandemic, leading to the acknowledgement of caregivers as essential partners in care and to Healthcare Excellence Canada's work to develop policy guidance for decision-makers on the reintegration of caregivers as partners in care.¹³⁶ In practice, much more can be done to include caregivers as partners in care.¹³⁶

Services do not adequately accommodate the unique needs of caregivers

Where services are available, they do not often use a person-centred and trauma-informed approach to meet the unique needs of individual caregivers. This is especially true for caregivers in the LGBTQ2S+ community, newcomers or immigrant caregivers, racialized caregivers and female caregivers. Racialized caregivers experience challenges in the health-care system due to systemic racism and discrimination. They may also face barriers to accessing services that are culturally sensitive and are disproportionally impacted by certain illnesses and social determinants of health.¹³⁷ Due to factors such as systemic racism, different networks of care and demographics in Indigenous communities, Canada's Indigenous people have different social determinants of health.¹³⁸ These unique circumstances should be factored in when assessing caregivers' needs and incorporating them into care planning.

Existing programs and services to support care recipients are falling short. Understanding where care services are lacking is the first step to improving them. There is a way forward: targeted improvements and significant investments in care services can help to better support care recipients.
KB's experience as an unemployed caregiver

KB is a full-time caregiver for her son, who has a disability. Before she started her family, she worked outside the home full-time, but since then she's had to become an expert in co-ordinating care, advocating for her child and providing for his needs. He's now 13 and some aspects of his care are becoming more difficult as he grows up.

KB views her role as a second career. She works all day, every day, meeting her son's direct needs, arranging his medical appointments, advocating for him with his school, ensuring his space is safe for him, helping him connect with his community and just being with him. Dealing with all the different institutions and organizations is exhausting; it seems like she's always duplicating work, or troubleshooting, or following up with care providers who are themselves stretched thin. She sometimes feels that if she weren't constantly on top of things, nothing would happen for her son. She doesn't have days off, except when he is able to access a day program.

KB is glad that she's able to be with her son and give him the love and attention he needs. She feels the choice to leave the workforce to care for her son was the right decision for her and her family. At the same time, she knows that this has changed the course of her family's finances. They now run a household on one income. They worry that they may have to move from the suburb where they live to somewhere less expensive. They chose their current home because it is close to their son's day program. KB hasn't made a Canada Pension Plan (CPP) or El contribution in years. She wouldn't want to go back to paid work and cannot afford to because paying for a full-time caregiver is out of reach. She wishes her family could have more financial stability.

Focus on LGBTQ2S+ caregivers and care recipients

LGBTQ2S+ care recipients and caregivers are largely understudied in the research literature. Some studies indicate that 250,000 caregivers across Canada are LGBTQ2S+ or care for someone who is.¹³⁹ LGBTQ2S+ caregivers and care recipients have unique and often challenging experiences with our health-care and social systems. They face barriers in accessing health care, such as stigma and prejudice, which often have negative consequences for their mental health.¹⁴⁰ This discrimination in the health-care system has only recently received research attention.¹⁴¹

LGBTQ2S+ caregivers may be at a greater risk of mental health conditions¹⁴² that can be a direct result of, or exacerbated by, their caregiving responsibilities. Having access to mental health services is paramount for this community.¹⁴³ Many caregivers experience a lack of respect or inclusion in care planning, but LGBTQ2S+ caregivers often experience the same challenges to a higher degree due to prejudice, stigma and unconscious bias in the health-care system.¹⁴⁴

LGBTQ2S+ care recipients have similar challenges with access, respect and visibility in the health-care system. For example, transgender people with dementia can experience cognitive changes that influence their gender identity and create gender confusion.¹⁴⁵ Invisibility of LGBTQ2S+ care recipients in research, policy and practice, as well as consistent data gaps, continue to limit our understanding of the health outcomes of this community.¹⁴⁶ Initiatives such as the development of the 2SLGBTQ+ Canadian Healthcare Bill of Rights for Advanced Illness, Frailty and End of Life (2SLBGTQ+ Bill of Rights) help LGBTQ2S+ care recipients understand their rights in health-care settings, such as the right to identify who will be their advocate or the right to decide who does and does not visit them when they are sick.¹⁴⁷ Recent research also points toward the need to broaden societal notions of caregivers beyond spouses and children to include friends, adult siblings, more distant relatives and other members of the community.¹⁴⁸

Translating greater knowledge and understanding of the unique challenges experienced by LGBTQ2S+ caregivers and care recipients into practice will enable the government, medical and other professionals to give the LGBTQ2S+ community proper support and care.¹⁴⁹ Much more can be done to make LGBTQ2S+ care recipients and caregivers feel seen, safe and supported,¹⁵⁰ to reduce barriers to access and to reduce stigma throughout the health-care system.

Caregiver programs and services

THE POLICY:

Programs and services for caregivers

Government programs and services for caregivers are typically provided at the provincial or territorial level and are geared toward providing relief or respite care services for the caregiver. These services can be delivered at home, in the community through day programming, or through short-term overnight stays in a residential care facility for the care recipient.

In-home respite is typically accessed as a component of other home care services, although not everyone who qualifies for home care qualifies for respite care. Facility-based respite care services are offered as a short-term visit to existing care facilities. Out- of-home day programs are also offered in some fashion in most jurisdictions. These services vary significantly across jurisdictions, including differences in funding structure, cost, availability to caregivers, availability across regions, eligibility criteria and the type of services available.

In addition, organizations in provinces and territories across Canada offer resources, mental health support, training and education for caregivers. For example, Caregivers Nova Scotia provides caregivers free access to a caregivers' handbook with tools, tips and resources.

THE PROBLEM:

Supports designed specifically for caregivers do not meet their needs

When caregivers take care recipients to routine medical appointments, there is no consistent protocol or practice around checking on the health and well-being of the caregiver.

For many people, caregiving is a 24/7 responsibility.¹⁵¹ Caregivers need a break from caregiving responsibilities to take care of their own mental, physical and emotional health.¹⁵² Services such as respite care are meant to give caregivers the opportunity to take time away from caregiving and focus on their own health and well-being. They also benefit the care recipient, helping them build a community and develop

life skills and independence. Evidence shows that respite care can reduce caregiver stress, reduce burnout and strengthen family interactions.¹⁵³ Unfortunately, respite care services in Canada are not meeting caregivers' needs.

In addition to respite care, some training, resources and support groups are available to caregivers who have access to them. However, caregivers who are unaware of this support, ineligible for it, or living where it is unavailable are left to navigate challenging care responsibilities on their own.

Availability of respite care services is patchy and inflexible

Respite care is rarely available in the type or amount needed. While most provinces and territories offer some form of in-home, short-term or day programming for seniors and adults and children with disabilities, publicly funded respite services are generally not adaptable enough to meet the individual needs of caregivers.¹⁵⁴ For example, respite is available in some provinces and territories for seniors' caregivers, but only for those providing end-of-life care. In other cases, day programming may be available for caregivers of children with disabilities but not for adults.¹⁵⁵

The availability of respite care is also often limited by the capacity of the program and the availability of professional care providers. This is another area of extreme need that became more pronounced during the COVID-19 pandemic. Demand for respite care services is often much higher than the available supply, driving demand for private in-home services.¹⁵⁶

Respite services are costly and eligibility criteria are restrictive

The criteria for respite services are often based on the needs of care recipients rather than those of the person providing care. Caregiver services are often left out of care planning altogether, and if a caregiver does seek out respite care services on their own, the process can be time consuming and confusing.¹⁵⁷ Respite care is also frequently costly. While some provinces and territories, such as the Yukon and Northwest Territories, have in-home respite available at no cost, others, such as Nova Scotia and Newfoundland and Labrador, use income to assess eligibility for publicly funded services.¹⁵⁸ If a caregiver is not eligible for publicly funded respite care services these services from other health and community service providers.¹⁵⁹

Training and resources for caregivers are lacking

Caregivers often find themselves in situations where they could use more coaching and support. Sometimes, because of insufficient home care support services, they need to perform such medical tasks as changing bandages or tending wounds. In some cases, caregivers are required to perform more demanding tasks, such as catheterization and dialysis — tasks that should be performed by a health-care professional. When caregivers are not included as a part of the care team, they are not trained or prepared to care for loved ones. This can be especially true for caregivers of care recipients with dementia or trauma, whose care needs can be unpredictable and complicated. Without proper training, caregivers may not know how to respond to trauma responses or how to avoid triggers.¹⁶⁰

Training and coaching must also reflect the broader complexities of caregiving. Given the patchwork of services, caregivers need help with systems navigation to make sure they have access to and take advantage of the support available to them. Financial literacy and expert advice on how to manage budgets and support contracts would also help caregivers navigate complex income support and benefit programs.

Respite care services are not the only form of support caregivers need. Online counselling and resources are a great starting point for caregivers. However, caregivers would benefit most from training and emotional support that is specific to their needs. Caregiving changes over the course of the care trajectory and skills and training should reflect the evolving nature of caregiving responsibilities and each caregiver's needs. Caregiving is both rewarding and challenging and when caregivers are not supported to navigate and balance the emotionally taxing responsibilities associated with providing care, they are more likely to burn out and need care themselves.

Current support models do not give caregivers the respite and assistance they need to be able to manage their own well-being and that of the care recipients. Fortunately, health-care providers in some jurisdictions are moving toward including caregivers' needs in care planning and building their respite care needs into the care plan. Governments can build on that momentum and work toward guaranteed, quality services and supports for all caregivers.

Supports for caregivers in the workforce

THE POLICY:

Workers' benefits, rights and leaves

A combination of leaves and benefits support caregivers when they need to take time away from work. Compassionate care leave is an unpaid leave available to all employees in Canada. The administration and eligibility criteria for the leave depends on whether an employee's job is regulated under provincial, territorial or federal jurisdiction. If an employee works under federal jurisdiction in Canada, they can be eligible for the federal leave. If an employee is regulated under provincial or territorial jurisdiction, they can be eligible for the equivalent compassionate care leave in that province or territory.

Compassionate care leave allows employees to take time away from work to care for someone who is at a significant risk of death, as certified by a medical practitioner. Eligibility criteria for federal, provincial or territorial compassionate care leave is similar across jurisdictions. Generally, the length of leave is between 26 and 28 weeks. Leaves vary across jurisdictions around the length of time a person must be employed before they take the leave and around the definition of family caregiver.

Family caregiver leave is also available to caregivers in the workforce who need to take time away from work to care for someone who is critically ill or injured. Again, caregivers are eligible for the federal leave or for the provincial or territorial equivalent, depending on which jurisdiction regulates their workplace.

While federal, provincial and territorial leaves guarantee time away from work without losing one's job, two associated federal benefits for caregivers under the Employment Insurance Act help give caregivers income when they are taking such leaves. The Compassionate Caregiver Benefit is available to all Canadian employees who are providing end-of-life care or support and is available for up to 26 weeks. The Family Caregiver Benefit is available to employees caring for someone who is critically ill or injured and can be paid for up to 15 weeks. These are paid as up to 55 per cent of a person's El-insured earnings, to a maximum of \$638 per week. Caregivers are eligible for both benefits during the 52 weeks following certification by a medical practitioner, providing they worked at least 420 insured hours in the 52 weeks prior to the claim. As of 2019, the Canada Labour Code, which applies to employees in federally regulated workplaces, includes new rights intended to give caregivers more flexibility in the terms and conditions of their paid work, including hours of work, scheduling and work location. The Code now includes a provision for personal leave of up to five days for family emergencies, three days of which must be paid. Businesses that fall under provincial or territorial legislation were not affected by the changes to the Code, but have the option to provide flexible arrangements for employees, providing they meet the requirements of their provincial or territorial labour legislation.

THE PROBLEM:

Leaves and protections for employed caregivers are inadequate

Over six million Canadians are balancing work and caregiving responsibilities.¹⁶¹ In addition to being necessary for their financial security, work can be a welcome form of respite for some caregivers. Without effective policies and workplace supports,

employees often have limited employment options, must reduce their hours or exit the workforce. Of employed caregivers, 15 per cent reduce their work hours, 10 per cent turn down job opportunities and 26 per cent take a leave of absence from their job to provide care.¹⁶² For caregivers who provide care for longer periods of time, the impact on their work responsibilities can be more pronounced. This situation is more dire for some caregivers, depending on their circumstances and the severity of their caregiving responsibilities. Double-duty caregivers are more likely to reduce their work hours or turn down a promotion if they provide four or more hours of care a week.¹⁶³

It can be extremely difficult for caregivers in the workforce to juggle work and care responsibilities. Often, caregivers experience mental health consequences and It can be extremely difficult for caregivers in the workforce to juggle work and care responsibilities. Often, caregivers experience mental health consequences and other acute health consequences that require them to take disability leave from work.

other acute health consequences that require them to take disability leave from work.¹⁶⁴ ¹⁶⁵ ¹⁶⁶ Double-duty caregivers in the health-care workforce can experience high levels of stress, anxiety and burnout. Without support, they are more likely to

take a leave of absence.¹⁶⁷ Some focus group participants said they were forced to quit their jobs or leave the workforce entirely because it was impossible to balance both paid work and longer-term care. The combined cost of losing skilled employees and increased turnover due to workers leaving the workforce to provide care amounts to over \$1 billion in lost productivity per year.¹⁶⁸

Caregiving leaves are inadequate

Despite the leaves and benefits in place, caregivers often use their sick or vacation days to fulfill caregiving obligations.¹⁶⁹ This is because provincial, territorial and federal leaves available to employed caregivers do not fulfill their long-term needs and short-term provincial and territorial family responsibility leaves allow workers to only take up to two unpaid weeks away from work.¹⁷⁰

Compassionate care leave and family caregiver leave offer longer-term leaves for caregivers in the workforce but are strictly limited to end-of-life care or a serious medical condition.¹⁷¹ While compassionate care leave and family caregiver leave provide job-protected time off, the person receiving care must be certified by a medical professional that they are critically ill, injured, or in need of end-of-life care before caregivers can secure the associated El benefits.¹⁷² In many cases, medical professionals are reluctant to confirm that a patient is nearing the end of their life or critically ill, making it difficult to qualify for federal leaves and benefits. Additionally, the eligibility criteria for both long-term leaves and benefits, combined with the administrative burden required to obtain them, means that many employed caregivers must take time away from work through other means.¹⁷³ These benefits also exclude self-employed, part-time and casual workers from financial support.

Flexible work arrangements are up to the employer

The average number of days caregivers need to take away from work to fulfill their typical caregiving obligations exceeds most government leave limits, outside of end-of-life or critical care,.¹⁷⁴ Government leaves and benefits are typically less amenable to sudden, unpredictable episodic care needs. Caregivers in the workforce then rely on the availability of flexible workplace arrangements and supports from their individual employers. Flexible working arrangements — such as remote work or flexible working hours, leave top-ups, and extended benefits from employers — can supplement existing government supports. However, flexible working arrangements must be requested and approved and exist only where employers have the interest or capacity to provide them.¹⁷⁵ Often, in the absence of employer-

sponsored benefits or individual supports, employed caregivers use their own sick or vacation days to fulfill caregiving obligations.¹⁷⁶ Further, workplace policies for caregivers often exclude LGBTQS+ employees if they are caring for someone from their chosen family, i.e., a non-biologically related group of people chosen to provide social support.^{177 178}

Negative impact on future employment and finances

Balancing caregiving with work responsibilities can negatively impact career advancement opportunities and workplace satisfaction. Reducing work hours, taking more days away from work, passing up promotions and requiring more flexibility puts caregivers at a disadvantage. An estimated 45 per cent of caregivers in the workforce are economically impacted by the costs of balancing work, care and other responsibilities.¹⁷⁹ Caregivers lose an estimated \$336.8 million in wages each year in Canada. Caregivers in the workforce bear financial costs due to lost income, lost future earnings, reduced benefits, out-of-pocket expenses and time spent on caregiving responsibilities.¹⁸⁰ Caregiving also threatens their future income security, as taking time away from work or exiting the workforce to provide care can reduce a caregiver's future government-sponsored or private pension.¹⁸¹ While the Canada Pension Plan (CPP) allows contributors to exclude 15 per cent of the month or year of their lowest earnings, more could be done to ensure pensions are not reduced as a result of caregiving responsibilities.¹⁸²

Given that El supports for caregivers offer a fraction of the earner's regular income during their leave, family members with lower incomes are more likely than their higher-paid spouse or relative to take a leave.¹⁸³ Moreover, caregivers with significant caregiving duties throughout their adult lives may not have the opportunity to work at all. These caregivers are unable to make CPP contributions and are therefore ineligible for the CPP and related CPP benefits in their senior years, as well as being ineligible for the El benefits described earlier. This reality negatively impacts family caregivers who remain out of the workforce to provide care to a family member or friend during their working-age years. Women are more likely to provide care, given the societal pressure for them to "naturally" take on caregiving roles. They are therefore more likely to experience poverty related to gaps in their own employment or a lack of pension income due to their caregivers leaves many female caregivers without sufficient financial means to support their own retirement and inevitably, their own care to help them age in place.

Gender inequity for caregivers in the workplace

Employers should reflect on gendered experiences and account for them when developing workforce policies to support caregivers.¹⁸⁵ ¹⁸⁶ ¹⁸⁷ For women caregivers, the pressure of gender expectations and the design of caregiver leaves exacerbate existing gender disadvantages in the workplace.¹⁸⁸ In a 2012 national survey, women in the workforce with caregiving responsibilities reported worse mental health outcomes than men after seeking accommodations for their caregiving role.¹⁸⁹ Women reported more hours dedicated to providing care, more employment adjustments required and more conflict between their competing roles.¹⁹⁰ The study also found that women are more likely to adjust their careers to meet their caregiving duties.¹⁹¹

When developing workplace policies to support caregivers, employers should reflect on gendered experiences and account for them in their policies. Further, given that EI supports for caregivers offer a fraction of the caregiver's regular income during their leave, family members with lower incomes are more likely than their higher-paid spouse or relative to take a leave.

On balance, caregivers in the workplace do not feel they have the support and flexibility to maintain their employment and significant caregiving duties over a long term. However, a growing number of employers are shifting toward flexible workplace accommodations by default and some have improved their workplace policies and benefits to support their employees as they balance multiple responsibilities. This positive trend in workplaces, combined with strengthened leaves and benefits from all orders of government, have the potential to enable caregivers in the workforce to remain fully employed.

PJ's experience as an employed caregiver

PJ is a caregiver for his sister, who has a degenerative disease. PJ and his sister are in their 50s and their parents have died. His sister doesn't have a partner or anyone else who can help her.

PJ works full time in an industry that he loves and leaving his job is not financially viable. He often has to take time off work to help his sister get to her appointments or make long phone calls during the day to try and co-ordinate her care. He thinks his work is suffering and that bothers him. In his off hours, he does his sister's grocery shopping and meal preparation.

PJ has tried to find time to help his sister by using vacation and sick days. His bosses have been understanding, but he feels they are getting impatient. He thinks there may be official leave and benefits available to him, but he can't take the pay cut of going on EI. He also heard that it's mostly to care for people who are dying and thankfully his sister is a long way away from that.

PJ has struggled to find a publicly funded or even private care provider to help his sister with personal care. The workers are stretched too thin; sometimes they do not show up or show up at unexpected times and his sister misses them because she is napping.

PJ loves his sister — they've always been close. She is his priority. But he never feels like he's doing enough for her, or enough at his job. He doesn't know how to sustain this.

Financial supports

THE POLICY:

Tax credits and financial supports

Federal, provincial and territorial governments use the tax system to try to decrease or buffer the costs of caregiving. Federally, tax credits and deductions include:

- The Canada Caregiver Credit (CCC), a non-refundable credit that provides a maximum of \$7,348 to caregivers of dependent relatives, or up to \$2,295 for the care of a common-law partner, spouse or minor child. Non-refundable credits reduce the amount of tax paid each year, benefitting caregivers with incomes high enough to have significant taxes owed each year.
- The Disability Tax Credit (DTC), a non-refundable tax credit that can be transferred from a dependent with a disability to a caregiver under certain circumstances.
- The Home Accessibility Tax Credit, Medical Expense Tax Credit, the Disability Supports Deduction and the Child Disability Benefit are also relevant to some caregivers.

Tax credits in provinces and territories often mirror those available from the federal government. For example, the Government of Alberta offers a caregiver credit, disability credit and medical expenses credit in addition to the claims available from the Government of Canada. Nova Scotia offers a caregiver benefit each month. As additional financial support, caregivers may also be able to claim portions of federal disability, attendant care and medical expense tax credits that are not used by the person receiving care.

Financial supports may also be available to the person receiving care. People with disabilities are generally financially supported through some form of income support program, depending on where they live. In Ontario, for example, individuals with disabilities receive financial support from the ODSP.

THE PROBLEM:

Financial supports are insufficient and ineffectively designed

Caregivers incur direct and indirect financial costs associated with their caregiving responsibilities. In some cases, providing care prevents caregivers from entering the workforce full-time, if at all, or forces them to leave the workforce to support someone who needs care. An estimated 390,000 workers leave the workforce each year to provide care.¹⁹² The financial burden of caregiving can lead to additional burdens, such as the toll taken on mental and physical well-being.

There is insufficient financial support available

Existing income support schemes leave many people facing financial strain and insecurity because of their caregiving responsibilities.¹⁹³ The amount of financial support available rarely offsets the financial consequences of providing care. This is especially true for financial impacts that are difficult to quantify, such as the opportunity cost from time spent providing unpaid care rather than earning an income.

Direct financial supports for individuals with disabilities, such as the ODSP or British Columbia's disability assistance, also fall short. The small amount of financial support a person receives indirectly impacts family or friends providing them with unpaid care, who fill in the gaps with their own time or money. Focus group research with care providers showed that the limited income support families receive reduces the amount of paid care they are able to purchase from care providers.

Existing financial supports are inaccessible

Many caregivers who may be eligible for government support do not take advantage of benefits, credits, or allowances because they do not know they are eligible or find the process confusing or inaccessible.¹⁹⁴ Financial supports are difficult to locate, access and navigate for many Canadians. In 2018, only eight per cent of caregivers received tax credits and six per cent received financial support from the government.¹⁹⁵ Low uptake can result from lack of awareness of available supports, difficulty accessing them and strict eligibility criteria.¹⁹⁶ Income cut-offs for support can also be too low; they include those with a low income but exclude people with higher incomes from receiving support even though they may need it.

Moreover, most caregiver tax credits provided by federal, provincial and territorial governments are non-refundable.¹⁹⁷ This means that non-refundable tax credits only benefit caregivers who have a high enough taxable income to receive them.¹⁹⁸ As a result, most tax credits do not effectively support low-income caregivers.

Eligibility criteria are restrictive

Many caregivers are not eligible for financial support, despite the outsized financial cost of their caregiving responsibilities.¹⁹⁹ For example, federal benefits exclude caregivers who are self-employed, part-time, or casual workers.²⁰⁰ Medical practitioners may also be hesitant to complete the paperwork required for El benefits because it involves estimating a person's remaining lifespan. Strict eligibility criteria and administrative challenges are also an issue for some disability supports, such as the DTC. Focus group research with caregivers showed that becoming certified by a medical practitioner to receive the DTC can be extremely difficult. This prevents people from even applying for the DTC and from accessing a range of other financial supports requiring medical certification.

Too much administrative red tape

Caregiver credits and financial support programs each have their own criteria, application process and reporting requirements, which are time consuming and burdensome for caregivers. Most provinces and territories have some sort of direct funding program to help people with disabilities or medical needs hire their own attendant care. Self-managed care programs provide benefits directly to the person with a disability or other need, who can use the financial support to hire their own services, including family caregivers.²⁰¹ While this model provides autonomy and flexibility, it assumes there is a ready supply of care providers available to meet demand and places an administrative responsibility on caregivers and people receiving care. It assumes that each care recipient is able, or has a caregiver who is able, to take on the administrative burden of co-ordinating care. The same is true about financial supports for aging care recipients; both models place an administrative burden on caregivers and assume a readily available supply of care providers.

Financial supports for caregivers and care recipients are insufficient. Expanding financial supports, especially supports that already exist in some form, is a promising tactic to better support caregivers in Canada.

Focus on siblings of people with disabilities

Siblings play an important role in the lives of people with disabilities. They have strong connections and emotional bonds.²⁰² As people with disabilities live longer, siblings are more likely to become their sibling's primary caregiver at some point in the future.^{203 204} The transition of care from parents or guardians to siblings is a source of anxiety for many siblings of people with disabilities.²⁰⁵

When it comes to planning for the future and transitioning care responsibilities, there are a number of barriers that prevent families from planning and approaching the topic.²⁰⁶ In many cases, emotions and fear around the subject, difficult family dynamics and uncertainty are barriers to preparing for the future.²⁰⁷ Many siblings describe future care planning as a highly emotive and stressful topic, with financial planning often described as the most worrisome issue. In one study of siblings of people with disabilities, only 33 per cent of respondents felt financially prepared for caring for their sibling.²⁰⁸

Planning for the future helps siblings feel confident during the transition of care and it also helps to ensure care recipients undergo a smooth transition.²⁰⁹ While research is limited, the benefits of future planning for families of people with disabilities are clear. In particular, it is important for siblings to be involved in the planning and that planning discussions are comprehensive rather than focused solely on finances.²¹⁰ Care recipients could be better supported by integrating their siblings into planning for future care needs.

Siblings Canada, an initiative of CCCE, serves as a source of knowledge and resources for siblings of people with disabilities in Canada. Siblings Canada is focused on creating national awareness of the role siblings play, contributing to research, creating a community for siblings and bolstering the capacity of social service agencies to better support siblings.

Care provider training and support

THE POLICY:

Regulation of paid care providers

Care providers have many different titles and qualifications. They can work through publicly funded agencies or be hired privately. While most people are more familiar with the role of PSWs, there are other types of care providers, such as DSPs, who are front-line disability support workers in the intellectual and developmental services workforce.

Care providers have a wide scope of practice. They help care recipients with such personal care and daily living needs as eating, toileting and dressing; contribute to mental and physical health care; and encourage care recipients to foster relationships and be involved in their communities. The skills and knowledge of care providers range from those required to provide basic needs to a detailed understanding of the clinical supports needed to support care recipients to live in their community.

PSWs provide care to people who require assistance with daily living. PSWs assist with personal care and other activities, such as meal preparation, housekeeping and companionship. They may also complete some clinical tasks. PSWs often provide care to seniors with needs related to aging in their homes, in a retirement residence or in a long-term care facility.

The National Occupation Classification (NOC) also uses such terms as home care aide (HCA), home health-care worker, personal care aide and others to describe the role of professionals providing personal care and companionship for seniors, people with disabilities and others.

DSPs provide care specifically to people with disabilities. While the scope of their care is similar to that of a PSW, such as personal care, mobility or housekeeping, people with disabilities typically require different forms of support due to the nature of their disability. For example, DSPs may monitor a person's behaviour; encourage their independence and participation in the community; and ensure they are safe in their environment. DSPs work in public and private settings, often assisting people with disabilities in their homes, assisted living communities or in schools.

Assisted living communities include group homes for adults and children with disabilities, where care recipients share personal care resources and foster responsibility for their own relationships and household management. They also include private dwellings where adults require supports due to some physical or functional challenges.

Unlike other health-related professions such as doctors and nurses, some of the key job categories for care providers are not regulated and parts of the workforce have not yet been professionalized.

This creates a lack of standardization that results in discrepancies in training, certification and scope of practice. It also means that care providers lack professional bodies to champion their work and advocate for their needs. While some jurisdictions such as Ontario, British Columbia, Nova Scotia, and Alberta have implemented registries for PSWs, these tools focus more on providing an avenue for complaints and connecting workers with employers and are not necessarily a step toward a fully regulated profession. There is also variability within training requirements. For example, in Nova Scotia there are specific education requirements for PSWs but only for those who work in nursing homes and for agencies that provide home care.

THE PROBLEM:

The care provider workforce is in crisis

Care providers are essential to millions and demand for their services is expected to increase across most jurisdictions in Canada.²¹¹ Yet, there is currently a significant shortage of care providers across the country and around the world.²¹² The pandemic has made the situation even worse, with Home Care Ontario reporting that providers were only able to fulfil requests for care 56 per cent of the time, as of December 2021.²¹³ Focus group participants highlighted that these gaps have devastating impacts for caregivers, who have to backfill for care provider shortages and turnover themselves.

The shortage of care providers is tied to workforce development problems. Although some governments have taken steps to fast-track qualification, such as the Ontario government's recent investments in tuition-free training for PSWs,²¹⁴ it has become increasingly difficult to attract and retain care providers in the workforce. This is due in part to poor compensation, lack of benefits and poor job quality; lack of recognition and standardized qualifications; and limited education, training and professional development opportunities.²¹⁵ Focus group participants shared that sometimes care providers change sectors and move across provinces and territories to take on better opportunities. Taken together, this undermines care provider well-being and the overall sustainability of the care provider sector.²¹⁶

Care providers earn low compensation and endure poor work conditions

Relatively low pay, non-standard employment and poor working conditions make work challenging for care providers.²¹⁷ They are increasingly expected to do more with less in their roles. For example, the scope of practice for DSPs has evolved to require a wide range of skills and competencies²¹⁸ and 77 per cent of workers in the field have reported an increase in their workloads.²¹⁹ Focus group participants underscored this trend, showing that care providers are expected to do an unreasonable amount of work in too little time, to provide care to a large and ever growing number of people and to consistently work overtime due to staffing shortages. They are often unpaid for their travel time between clients. In addition to how this affects their own well-being, care providers frequently say they are worried about the well-being of the people they care for given their working conditions. At times, care recipients are left in bad conditions without care due to staffing shortages. We heard from focus group participants that staffing shortages force care providers to miss shifts or arrive hours behind schedule, ultimately hurting the care recipient and their families who fill in the gaps.

While care providers are expected to do more, compensation for their work remains low.²²⁰ For example, most new PSWs can only find part-time work that pays \$16-\$18 an hour,²²¹ which is not a living wage across most of Canada. Many PSWs, DSPs and attendants work part-time because that is all that is available, sometimes working multiple part-time jobs to meet their needs. When comparing the wages of full-time employees in the sector with the national average, social and community service workers made \$2 less per hour.²²² Further, after adjusting for inflation, a PSW working full-time-equivalent hours earned almost \$2,800 less per year in 2018 than in 2009.²²³

Seventy-eight per cent of social and community service workers are women;²²⁴ in female-dominated sectors, low pay propagates broader gender pay inequities in the workforce.²²⁵ Moreover, women comprise 90 per cent of the PSW workforce and 41 per cent are racialized, making existing workforce issues a gendered and racialized issue.²²⁶

As mentioned, many care providers must work part-time at multiple workplaces to survive.²²⁷ However, COVID-19 reduced this critical source of income, as many people were no longer allowed to work in more than one congregate setting. What's more, many care providers do not have access to benefits. For example, a survey in Sudbury and Manitoulin found that almost six out of 10 PSWs receive no benefits through work.²²⁸

These conditions hurt the well-being of care providers and contribute to high rates of turnover and labour shortages. Only 50 per cent of PSWs remain in the sector for more than five years, often citing burnout due to staffing challenges as their main reason for leaving.²²⁹ These issues also discourage potential workers from entering the workforce development pipeline.²³⁰

There are few educational, training and development opportunities for care providers

Care providers have limited educational opportunities, limited established education prerequisites and inconsistent training requirements across workplaces and jurisdictions. Although some jurisdictions have taken steps to create a common educational standard for professions such as PSWs,²³¹ there is concern about the variable quality of training programs. Focus group participants said that education programs need to focus more on patient and family-centred care, human rights and teaching from individuals with lived experience.

Care providers rarely receive ongoing training and professional development opportunities through their workplaces. Some service agencies lack the resources to give their employees robust continuing education.²³² This issue has been exacerbated by COVID-19; many employers had to suspend training for new staff during the pandemic due to staffing shortages. Focus group participants shared that training is often passed down from more senior employees to junior care providers. This can be an issue if senior employees train junior employees based on practices that are decades old, rather than guidelines that have been updated recently. These training gaps also exist in management. Front-line DSPs often transition to supervisor and middle management positions without adequate training support in place.²³³ Further, many senior leaders in the workforce are close to retirement, which means the sector will have more shoes to fill.

The COVID-19 pandemic shone a light on pre-existing vulnerabilities within the care provider workforce. The care provider sector needs more resources, longterm solutions to staffing crises and respect from all Canadians. CCCE has recently committed to education and leadership development through the Leadership Institute for Developmental Services, which aims to foster leadership development in the workforce. All recent efforts to better support, educate, recruit, retain and train care providers are a steppingstone toward better livelihoods for those in the workforce and those impacted by its shortcomings. In addition, care providers deserve mental health and wellness support. The Ontario-based Cultivating Community Wellness initiative funded by CCCE targets the mental health of care providers while building the capacity for the sector to support long-term wellness.

The COVID-19 pandemic shone a light on pre-existing vulnerabilities within the care provider workforce. The workforce needs more resources, long-term solutions to staffing crises and respect from all Canadians.

LL's experience as a paid care provider

LL is a professional care provider. She immigrated to Canada 15 years ago. She was a nurse in her home country, but her qualifications have not been recognized in Canada. She was able to go to school to become a PSW. She has two kids and a partner and lives in a large urban centre.

LL holds multiple jobs as a PSW for people with difficulties associated with aging. She works part- time for a local publicly-funded agency to provide home care to people who qualify. She is contracted to provide an hour of care to each person, but the people she works with live across the city and she is not paid for travel time. She relies on public transit to get from person to person and there are often delays, meaning she is late. She regularly works past her scheduled hours and isn't home to help her kids with their homework.

LL also sometimes picks up shifts at long-term care homes, although this had to stop during the COVID-19 pandemic. LL lost a lot of her income and was worried about her health and the health of her clients. LL has not received much ongoing training since starting work with the agency, as it seems resources are always stretched too thin. She would like to take the next step in her career, but is unsure if a more senior opportunity exists; she heard from co-workers that more training does not always mean more pay or seniority. She mostly likes her clients and their families, but sometimes she experiences racist and xenophobic comments and even violence on the job. She isn't sure who to complain to about this, or if they would be able to do anything.

LL is proud of her work and finds it personally rewarding to be such an important part of people's lives. She is very tired at the end of most days and it is discouraging doing such intense work without seeing much financial reward. She would like to own her home one day and save more for retirement, but does not see how that will be possible. She often considers switching careers, but she worries about what would happen to the people she supports, since there are so few PSWs available to work right now.

Focus on migrant care workers

Canada relies heavily on female migrant workers to fill labour shortages in the care provider workforce. Temporary residents with an eligible work permit can work as care providers in Canada. Eventually, they can apply for permanent residency if they have worked a certain number of hours in Canada.²³⁴

Migrant care workers can be vulnerable to abuse and exploitation, given the nature of their work environments in private households and the employment insecurity created by Canada's immigration and labour laws.²³⁵ Home-based care work often creates an imbalance of power in the care provider's relationship with their employer.²³⁶

Over the course of the pandemic, migrant care workers worked longer (and at times unpaid) hours. ²³⁷ In a survey of 201 migrant care workers about their experiences during the pandemic, 40 per cent of workers had increased their work hours without compensation.²³⁸ One in three workers reported being forbidden by their employers to leave the house, even for such essentials as groceries and to meet their families.²³⁹ Increased delays in processing permanent residency applications left many care workers restricted to their work permits and tied to their employer. Many migrant workers make significant sacrifices to obtain permanent residency in Canada, impacting their financial, emotional and personal well-being.²⁴⁰

Though the federal government made recent adjustments to create a new pathway to permanent residency for care workers,²⁴¹ among others, much more can be done to ensure migrant workers are protected. Further, efforts should be made to ensure that migrant workers are skilled, trained and paid to remain in Canada to do this important work. A policy agenda for a better caregiving landscape



Federal, provincial and territorial governments have a responsibility to take action to improve outcomes today and ensure a strong caregiving ecosystem for the future. This means acting on policy opportunities across different areas. This section outlines some promising ideas to help drive transformational change.

A policy agenda for a better caregiving landscape

Caregivers and care providers are responsible for the majority of care for people who need it, yet the issues facing these individuals are rarely considered or addressed by governments. Caregivers continuously fill in the gaps where government supports, services and resources fall short and this takes a toll on their own well-being. Care providers are also working hard to support families, but are in short supply and are underrecognized as essential workers in Canada's health and social systems. Caregivers and care providers in focus groups reported often feeling invisible. From an outside perspective, they are invisible in legislation, policies and programs surrounding care.

Canada's current approach to care is not sustainable. Government supports are lacking and care responsibilities are therefore offloaded onto caregivers. The negative consequences of this approach are felt across the caregiving landscape. Federal, provincial and territorial governments have a responsibility to take action to improve outcomes today and ensure a strong caregiving ecosystem for the future.

Canada's current approach to care is not sustainable. Government supports are lacking and care responsibilities are therefore offloaded onto caregivers. The negative consequences of this approach are felt across the caregiving landscape. Federal, provincial and territorial governments have a responsibility to take action to improve outcomes today and ensure a strong caregiving ecosystem for the future. This means acting on policy opportunities across different areas. This section outlines some promising ideas to help drive transformational change.

Potential policy opportunities, by policy area

A co-ordinated approach to caregiving

- Common caregiving definition
- National strategy
- Provincial and territorial legislation
- International caregiver recognition

Services for care recipients, caregivers and care

providers

- Funding for home and community care
- Assessment of caregiver needs
- Trauma-informed person-centred support
- Integrated care
- System navigator roles

Strategies for employed caregivers

- Expanded leaves and benefits
- Rights to flexible work
- Caregiver-friendly workplaces
- Government leadership

Adequate financial supports

- Inclusive tax credits and benefits
- Caregiver allowances
- Support for people with disabilities

Working conditions and workforce development for care providers

- Increase wages and government funding
- Professionalize care provider roles
- Support and protect migrant care workers
- Strategy to develop the workforce



Create a co-ordinated approach to caregiving

Canada needs a comprehensive approach to caregiving in all provinces and territories that respects the contributions of caregivers, provides the supports that they need to succeed and ensures care providers are also recognized and enabled to thrive in their work.²⁴² ²⁴³ Caregivers and care providers need to be visible in our health and social systems and included under policies, programs and legislation across jurisdictions that reflect their value to a functioning society.

A co-ordinated approach to caregiving should include intergovernmental collaboration to improve outcomes and close gaps among the patchwork of supports and policies available to people who provide care. This could involve leveraging different types of policy tools across different program areas — and across federal, provincial, territorial and municipal orders of government — to create an integrated support system for caregivers and care providers.

Potential options to facilitate a co-ordinated approach to caregiving include:

Recognizing a common and inclusive definition of caregiving

Recognizing a common definition of caregiving across orders of government could be a first step toward establishing the rights, recognition and support that people who provide care deserve. Such a definition would need to include both caregivers and care providers and recognize the complexity of their work and their essential role in our health and social systems.²⁴⁴

Formalizing a common and inclusive definition would enable further policy change and alignment by making it clear who should be at the centre of a more comprehensive system of supports, services and policy. A common definition would also make it easier to give formal rights to caregivers, such as the right to contribute to care planning and access to respite services, financial support and flexible work arrangements. It also makes caregivers and care providers more visible in the broader social and economic agenda of governments across Canada.

A common and inclusive definition of caregiving would encourage caregivers to be included as a part of the care team. Caregivers have valuable knowledge and ideas to contribute to care planning and decision-making that is too often overlooked by health-care professionals and, at times, care providers. A common definition would pave the way for future policies that mandate the inclusion of caregivers in care planning and establish rights for caregivers that ensure they are able to co-ordinate and advocate for their family member's or friend's person-centred care.

Launching a national caregiving strategy

A national caregiving strategy could increase recognition of the essential role caregiving plays in our society and help to develop a specific policy agenda for improving caregiver and care provider outcomes across Canada. Such a strategy would need to integrate the work of relevant federal departments²⁴⁵ and create a commitment to working with provincial, territorial and municipal governments to co-ordinate action on addressing the shortcomings and inconsistencies in existing caregiving policies and supports across the country. To be effective, it would also need to address both tactical and systemic factors. To be truly transformative, a national caregiving strategy needs to be grounded in a meaningful consultation with knowledgeable stakeholders. Caregivers, care providers and caregiving organizations are ready to partner with government to change the paradigm around care.

To be truly transformative, a national caregiving strategy needs to be grounded in a meaningful consultation with knowledgeable stakeholders. Caregivers, care providers and caregiving organizations are ready to partner with government to change the paradigm around care. A pan-Canadian strategy could include several shared priorities to help improve the caregiving landscape. For example, these priorities could include increasing collaboration across jurisdictions, program areas and systems; increasing the availability and quality of support services; creating a workforce development strategy for care providers; and designing new financial supports for caregivers.

There are effective caregiving strategies from other jurisdictions that Canada could draw upon. For example, the United Kingdom has developed *The Carers Action Plan 2018 to 2020*,²⁴⁶ which builds on its previous *National Carers Strategy*.²⁴⁷ The *Plan* sets out a number of cross-government actions on devolved matters in England and on reserved matters in the United Kingdom.²⁴⁸ So far, the *Plan* has achieved quality standards for caregiver-friendly general practitioner practices, best practice guidance for caregiver breaks and respite and grants to organizations supporting caregivers returning to work.²⁴⁹

There have also been Canadian efforts to develop a strategy specifically for caregivers that the federal government could adopt and grow. The Canadian Caregiver Coalition, led by Carers Canada, developed *A Canadian Caregiver Strategy*,²⁵⁰ which includes five priority areas developed in consultation with caregivers and caregiver support groups.²⁵¹ Guided by the core values of choice, self-determination and respect, the work of Carers Canada and the Coalition was key to igniting the national conversation about caregiving and painting an accurate picture of the status quo. The release of the strategy in 2013 was an important starting point. A future pan-Canadian strategy can build on this laudable work.

Together with partners from coast to coast to coast, CCCE is poised to take up this mantle and develop a renewed strategy to encompass both the caregivers and care providers who play a vital role in the care ecosystem. Together with partners from coast to coast to coast, CCCE is poised to take up this mantle and develop a renewed strategy to encompass both the caregivers and care providers who play a vital role in the care ecosystem. An effective new strategy must address the changing landscape, glaring policy omissions, the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, changing demographics and increasing workforce shortages. CCCE is committed to working with caregivers, care providers, care recipients, researchers, policy makers and people with lived experience across the country to lead efforts to develop a detailed, practicable and actionable National Caregiver Strategy that brings together disability, aging, health care and caregiving perspectives and meets our current and future needs.

Creating provincial and territorial caregiving legislation

As policies related to caregiving primarily fall under provincial and territorial jurisdictions, these governments could adopt caregiving legislation to further increase the visibility of caregivers and care providers and provide them with specific rights to the supports they need. Combined with a common national understanding or definition of caregiving, provincial and territorial legislation could work in unison with the federal government to achieve the goal of a co-ordinated federal strategy for everyone who provides care across the country.

Some provinces have already enacted this type of legislation. In 2011, Manitoba became the first province to adopt legislation for caregivers with the passage of The Caregiver Recognition Act.252 More recently, Québec adopted the Act to recognize and support caregivers.²⁵³ Together with the province's home care policy work, the Act aims to ensure that caregivers are treated as partners in the healthcare system,²⁵⁴ with access to the services, information and training they need to carry out their role as caregivers, as well as financial support and employment accommodations.²⁵⁵ The Act committed the Québec government to a number of legal obligations that have led to the development of its National policy for caregivers - recognizing and supporting with respect for their wishes and ability to commit and its Government action plan for caregivers (2021-2026 — Recognize to better support, describing the actions the government will take in response to the policy.²⁵⁶ Focus group participants indicated that, as with any new policy or legislation, Québec's approach has room for improvement. That said, choosing to implement legislation has been effective in making the Québec government accountable for taking action to support caregivers through legal obligations.

International caregiver recognition strategies and legislation

Several jurisdictions outside Canada have taken a formal approach to caregiver visibility through strategies supporting caregivers and legislation recognizing their role in society.

Australia's Carer Recognition Act was adopted in 2010²⁵⁷ and aims to increase recognition of caregivers and acknowledge the valuable contribution they make to society.²⁵⁸ The *Act* includes a list of principles related to the treatment of caregivers and sets out obligations required of public service agencies to reflect the principles set out in the Statement for Australia's Carers.²⁵⁹

The New Zealand Carers' Strategy was launched in 2008²⁶⁰ and envisions a society that values carers such that they are enabled to participate in family life, social activities, employment and education, and that carers are involved in decision-making that affects them.²⁶¹ New Zealand's latest *Carers' Strategy Action Plan* involves actions to support carer recognition, improved system navigation and well-being and balance.²⁶²

The United Kingdom's Care Act was adopted in 2014,²⁶³ replacing original caregiver recognition legislation from 1995.²⁶⁴ It requires local authorities to promote individual well-being and provide caregivers with information, advice, assessments and rights to services.²⁶⁵ It also aims to help improve the services available to carers, ensure that the law focuses on the needs of people and established a consistent route to determining entitlement to support for carers. ²⁶⁶

Scotland's Carers Act was adopted in 2016²⁶⁷ and requires authorities to create a carer support plan, implement local carer strategies across Scotland, ensure carers have the support and services they need and involve caregivers while creating plans for the person receiving care.²⁶⁸ Under the *Act*, carers may request a carer support plan from their local authority.²⁶⁹ This *Act* is a good example of how legislation enacted by various orders of government can work together.

The United States' Recognize, Assist, Include, Support and Engage Family Caregivers Act was adopted in 2017²⁷⁰ and directs the Department of Health and Human Services to develop and make publicly available a National Family Caregiving Strategy.²⁷¹ It aims to: promote person and family-centered care; involve caregivers and recipients in assessments and planning; ensure respite options; and address financial security and workplace issues.²⁷² The National Strategy to Support Family Caregivers was released in September 2022. In addition to this Act and the National Strategy, states may have their own caregiver legislation, such as the California Family Rights Act, which allows Californians to take jobprotected leave to provide care.273

Improve, expand and invest in services for care recipients and caregivers

Canada needs to improve and invest in services for care recipients, which will also help to support and improve outcomes for caregivers. This means investing in services to enable effective home and community care. It also means working to integrate broader care services, streamline systems navigation and care co-ordination and promote patient and family-centred care. Accomplishing this requires meaningful inclusion of caregivers on care teams, taking proactive action to account for and ensure caregiver needs are met and ensuring caregivers have access to supports that maintain their mental, physical and financial well-being. It also requires a concerted effort to reduce red tape for caregivers where possible. Learning from recent transformation efforts in other jurisdictions, such as the Wigan Deal in the United Kingdom,²⁷⁴ all orders of government have an opportunity to rethink service delivery across the caregiving landscape.

Potential options to help improve care services include:

Increasing funding for home and community services

Provincial and territorial governments should increase funding for home, continuing care and community support services. As outlined later in this report, this could include allocating more resources toward ensuring there is a ready supply of quality, available and affordable support professionals to assist with home and community care.²⁷⁵ Recent initiatives, such as the Ontario government's April 2022 commitment to investing an additional \$1 billion to expand home care over the next three years, have been a step in the right direction.²⁷⁶ Ontario has also permanently enhanced wages for all DSPs and PSWs by \$3 an hour on top of existing wages.²⁷⁷ Similarly, the Alberta government has committed an additional \$36 million to address home and continuing care staffing challenges and to increase the wages of health-care aides.²⁷⁸ However, to improve care recipient and care provider experience and outcomes, more and sustained investment is needed to address caregiver and care provider burnout, improve working conditions for care providers and stop the rationing of care.

Mandating assessments for caregivers' needs

Standardized assessment tools could be mandated for care services. These tools could be used to assess caregivers' needs and eligibility for all available services. The results of the assessment could be used to develop a family-centred support and care plan. For example, researchers found they could easily identify caregivers

who would benefit from more support after screening their interRAI-based selfreported survey using a Caregiver Wellbeing Index.²⁷⁹ Using this approach, eligibility criteria and assessment screening tools could be consistent throughout each province and territory and could be transparent and accessible for all publiclyfunded services, training and financial supports.²⁸⁰ In another example, the Carer Support Needs Assessment Tool (CSNAT), co-developed by Dr. Gail Ewing and Dr. Gunn Grande in the United Kingdom, indicates where caregivers need more support to care for their family member or friend and care for themselves.²⁸¹ The CSNAT is short, easy to use and involves a five-stage approach from introduction to shared action plan and review.²⁸²

Some jurisdictions have already taken steps to require caregiving assessments. For example, the United Kingdom's *Care Act* gives caregivers the right to have their own needs assessed and met.²⁸³ However, for caregiving assessments to be effective, focus group participants emphasized that they need to be tied to concrete obligations to act and to properly funded services and supports that address the identified needs.

Providing training and support to meet the unique needs of caregivers

Caregivers consistently find themselves in circumstances where they would benefit from coaching and training. As the needs of a care recipient change, so do the training needs of caregivers. Training and support for caregivers should therefore be available and adaptable to their current situation. Caregivers should be directed toward training and resources that already exist, such as McMaster University's Continuing Education online courses on caregiving essentials.²⁸⁴ In addition, institutions should invest in more training courses designed for common challenges caregivers face. Beyond training, caregivers should have guaranteed access to personalized coaching from health-care professionals to be able to meet the unique needs of the care recipient.

It can be difficult for health-care providers to identify, engage and support caregivers, but this can be better accomplished with a person-centred and traumainformed approach. This is especially important for caregivers in the LGBTQ2S+ community, newcomers, racialized caregivers and female caregivers. Researchers from the University of Alberta have collaborated to create training resources and a learning platform for health-care providers on caregiver-centred care.²⁸⁵ Caregivers have unique circumstances and needs that can be better met through person-centred and trauma-informed care, as well as a guaranteed consistent assessment of their needs as a component of the care plan.

Enabling integrated care across services and sectors

Provincial and territorial governments could work with local health and social care authorities to provide more integrated care, which places the care recipient and their caregivers at the centre of care and organizes services according to their needs.²⁸⁶ There has been some movement to adopt this approach across governments and organizations. For example, the Ontario Caregiver Organization has been leading efforts to develop greater co-ordination and collaboration across different sectors, including work to embed caregiver strategies into new models of integrated care within Ontario Health Teams.²⁸⁷ However, more action is needed to enable integrated care. For example, funding arrangements could be better integrated to create shared accountability and incentivize collaboration across different service providers and health-care settings.²⁸⁸

Developing and funding public navigator roles

While working to achieve truly integrated care, provincial and territorial governments could develop more public navigator roles. While some system navigation support is offered by case managers and social workers in health and social systems, public navigators would have a primary mandate to help people identify and overcome barriers to accessing care services.²⁸⁹ For example, Family Navigator is an online directory that connects Canadian Armed Forces families with resources, tools and information to support individuals who have disabilities and needs related to aging.²⁹⁰ Public navigators are increasingly available across Canada, but development of these roles could be expanded to transform system navigation and care co-ordination into a public responsibility, rather than obligation downloaded onto caregivers and care recipients.²⁹¹ To be effective, these navigators should be thoroughly trained in the systems in which they operate and know how to work across silos to achieve results for the people they are supporting. Inevitably, some system navigation will require a fee for caregivers, similar to existing services that help recipients manage individualized funding allocations. Licensing or some other oversight regime would be necessary to ensure ethical conduct by trained systems navigators and prevent conflicts-of-interest between navigators and service organizations. This role could also be an opportunity to engage experienced caregivers to support their peers in navigating complex systems.

Develop strategies for supporting employed caregivers

Many caregivers struggle to balance caregiving and paid employment, often leaving the workforce entirely. Exiting the workforce prematurely, often at a time when caregivers are in their peak earning years, risks their financial stability. Workers lose income and pension credits and the workforce loses experienced, skilled and knowledgeable employees, which impedes economic growth.²⁹² Supporting more caregivers to remain in the workforce would benefit the economy and Canada as a whole by fostering intergenerational knowledge exchange among workers and maximizing economic productivity.²⁹³

Caregivers need flexibility and support to maintain full employment and personal well-being while providing care. Public and private sectors alike have roles to play in creating workplace strategies and policies to foster caregiver-friendly workplaces.²⁹⁴ Full employment for most caregivers is feasible if caregiving duties are not overwhelming and if they are provided with support in the workplace.²⁹⁵

Potential policy options to support caregivers in the workforce include:

Expanding federal, provincial and territorial leaves and benefits

While existing leaves and benefits are stronger in Canada than some other countries, federal, provincial and territorial governments can make the lives of employed caregivers easier by expanding leave and benefit options. Most caregivers need to take more than five to 10 days away from the workplace to fulfill caregiving responsibilities. In some cases, these responsibilities are permanent, and they often do not qualify for protected leaves as they are not related to critical illness or end-of-life care.

The federal government could reduce administrative barriers to accessing benefits — such as physicians' certificates — and expand eligibility criteria to include a broad range of caregiving responsibilities.²⁹⁶ These benefits, or a similar solution, should also be made available to caregivers who are self-employed, casual, or part-time employees, as they are often left out of job-protected leaves and benefits paid through the El system. These caregivers face the same realities as full-time employees but do not have access to the same financial benefits.²⁹⁷

Flexible work legislation and promotion

Some countries have moved toward guaranteeing the right to flexible work arrangements to help caregivers maintain their employment. Flexible work legislation can reduce stress, decrease stigma and discrimination and prevent premature workforce exit among employed caregivers.²⁹⁸ Belgium, France, Germany and the Netherlands offer all employees the right to flexible work arrangements through legislation.²⁹⁹

Non-profit and government-sponsored organizations can act as partners to promote caregiver-inclusive and supportive workplaces. ³⁰⁰ Employers for Carers in the United Kingdom is a non-profit that helps member employers support and retain their employees.³⁰¹ In Australia, Carers + Employers is a project that incentivizes employers to meet a set of supportive Carers + Employers Standards. ³⁰²

Caregiver-friendly workplace policies

Individual employers can support caregivers through caregiver-friendly workplace policies (CFWPs), which are organizational changes that support caregivers in the workforce.³⁰³ CFWPs help employers retain their employees, reduce turnover and improve workplace culture. Common components of CFWPs include: paid leave top-ups; employee benefits such as support groups, counselling and workshops; subsidized emergency workplace care; extended leave policies for caregivers; and flexible work arrangements.³⁰⁴

The Canadian Standards Association (CSA) partnered with McMaster University — and specifically with Dr. Allison Williams — to create *B701-17: Carer-inclusive and accommodating organizations standard* and an associated handbook, *B701HB: Helping worker-carers in your organization*,³⁰⁵ which are available in English and French and can be used by organizations to support their caregivers. A wide range of user-friendly associated tools have been created and are available for free download.³⁰⁶ Forced workplace flexibility that came about because of the COVID-19 pandemic have been helpful for many employed caregivers, who have benefited from greater flexibility in their schedule and work location.^{307 308}

While employers are increasingly paying attention to gender equality and equity, diversity and inclusion issues, there is a push to consider caregivers as a distinct group when developing workplace policies to ensure they are protected from discrimination.³⁰⁹ Caregivers should feel confident identifying themselves as a caregiver to their employer without concerns that self-identification will impede
Canadian governments can set an example as leading employers and build awareness of the importance and benefits of supporting caregivers at work. For example, the federal government employs hundreds of thousands of people and should adopt best practices, including the CSA Carer-Inclusive Standard and CFWPs.

their chances of employment or progression within the organization. Further, limiting CFWPs to care provided to biological family instead of chosen family may exclude LGBTQ2S+ people from receiving accommodations. CFWPs should apply to any caregiver in the workforce providing care to someone close to them. ³¹⁰ Finally, CFWPs should accommodate the unique needs of transnational, double-duty and immigrant caregivers.

Government leadership

Canadian governments can set an example as leading employers and build awareness of the importance and benefits of supporting caregivers at work.³¹¹ For example, the federal government employs hundreds of thousands of people and should adopt best practices, including the CSA Carer-Inclusive Standard and CFWPs. It could promote these practices and raise awareness and uptake of the Compassionate Care Benefit.³¹² Further, governments should consider engaging and incentivizing workplaces to provide CFWPs for their employees and study how to support caregivers in sectors where they do not have access to workplace accommodations and

flexibility. Caregivers without workplace policies and accommodations are more likely to be lower-income earners and therefore disproportionately impacted by the conflicting responsibilities of care work and paid work.

Develop financial supports that reflect the value of caregiving

The financial toll that caregiving takes on friends and family is clear. In a recent survey of Canadian caregivers, more than two-thirds of respondents reported financial assistance as one of their most desired supports.³¹³ It is also clear that, without caregivers, our social and health-care systems would face immediate costs and consequences. We need caregivers to continue providing care to their friends and family, but they should never be forced into financial insecurity as a result.

Governments need to recognize the immense economic value of the work provided by caregivers and care providers, guarantee their financial security and help them maintain their physical, mental and financial well-being. Assessing both federal and provincial and territorial financial supports for their efficacy and accessibility would help to identify areas for improvement and areas where support is lacking entirely. From there, financial support policies could be adapted by all jurisdictions and orders of government. Revised financial support policies for caregivers should be comprehensive and consider both direct and indirect sources of financial support.

Potential policy changes to improve financial supports for caregivers include:

Making tax credits and benefits more inclusive

The current financial support model for caregivers uses the tax system to encourage working while caregiving. But available federal, provincial and territorial tax credits and benefits for caregivers could be far more inclusive. Governments should make changes to available tax credits and benefits to make them easier to access with broader eligibility criteria.

At a minimum, Canada's caregiver benefits should be made available to caregivers who are self-employed, casual or part-time employees.^{314 315} The requirement for a physician's certificate indicating that the person receiving care is at the end of their life could be removed from the criteria, or eligibility for the benefits could be expanded beyond leaves taken to provide care for someone who is near the end of their life, critically ill or injured. Further, tax credits could be made refundable to benefit all taxpaying caregivers, instead of only those with incomes high enough to benefit from non-refundable credits. Caregivers may also benefit from being able to split their income with spouses to make one or both eligible for tax credits.

Supporting caregivers directly through caregiver allowances or income

Outside of the tax system, supporting caregivers directly through allowances or income is another option for ensuring their financial security. Nova Scotia provides direct compensation to caregivers through grants and allowances. The federal government and the other provincial and territorial governments should consider introducing similar income supports for caregivers. This would help to ensure that caregivers have a basic income and demonstrate the value of caregiving to society. It also has the benefit of supporting caregivers who do not have taxable income and therefore do not benefit from non-refundable tax credits.

Nova Scotia provides direct compensation to caregivers through grants and allowances. The federal government and the other provincial and territorial governments should consider introducing similar income supports for caregivers. This would help to ensure that caregivers have a basic income and demonstrate the value of caregiving to society.

Direct compensation programs are a component of caregiving policy in various other jurisdictions, including Australia, the United Kingdom, France, Germany, the Netherlands, Sweden and Norway.³¹⁶ For example, the Care Allowance in Germany is offered to caregivers through tong-term care insurance that is paid directly to the care recipient, who can then transfer the payment to their family caregiver.³¹⁷ The amount is dependent upon the care recipient's needs and is not considered to be taxable income, meaning caregivers can add the amount to their net income each year.³¹⁸ Sweden's Carer Allowance is compensation for family caregivers in households where the family member does the care work. This amount is the same level of compensation that would be given to a person paid to deliver home help.³¹⁹ This allowance is in addition to the home care allowance that is available in situations where the care work needs at home are significant.³²⁰

Carer's allowances in the United Kingdom and Australia

The United Kingdom and Australia are two jurisdictions among several that use carer's allowances to recognize the value of caregivers' work and encourage caregivers to remain in the workforce.

The UK Carer's Allowance provides £68 (\$103) per week to people who spend at least 35 hours a week caring for individuals with a disability.³²¹ The benefit is directed toward people who are full-time carers and who are unable to obtain a sufficient income as a result.³²² In Scotland, carers now receive an extra lump sum payment twice a year.³²³

Australia's caregiver policy payment program provides low-income carers with the Carer Payment, a bi-weekly benefit to full-time caregivers who cannot work due to their caregiving responsibilities.³²⁴ Higher-income carers can access the Australian Carer Allowance, which targets caregivers providing up to 20 hours per week of care.³²⁵ The Carer Allowance is income-tested and provided to carers earning less than 250,000 AUD (\$222 400) per year. It amounts to A\$ 136.50 (\$120) every two weeks.³²⁶

Increasing financial supports for people with disabilities

Caregivers are indirectly influenced by inadequate financial support for care recipients. Focus group participants shared that caregivers often fill in gaps financially or by providing their own care when people with disabilities receive less than they need to cover their basic costs. Moreover, insufficient supports for people with disabilities forces them and their families to stretch their budgets to afford professional care.³²⁷ In turn, paid care providers often provide more care than they are paid for to give the recipient the care they need. Inadequate financial support for people with disabilities has negative consequences for the people receiving care, their caregivers and their paid care providers.³²⁸

The Government of Canada recently introduced Bill C-22, the Canada Disability Benefit Act, which passed first reading on June 2, 2022.³²⁹ The proposed Act aims to reduce poverty among working-age Canadians with disabilities — who are twice as likely to live in poverty — through the Canada Disability Benefit.³³⁰ If passed, this new legislation and financial benefit would be an important step toward ensuring that Canadians with disabilities and the people who care for them enjoy a better quality of life. The Government of Canada should prioritize passage of this bill and implementation of the new benefit. Similarly, provincial and territorial governments could look to increase the amount of support provided and ensure that it increases steadily with inflation. The Government of Ontario's recent increase in ODSP payments by five per cent is welcome, but is only a fraction of what is necessary to ensure people with disabilities live above the poverty line.³³¹

Australia's National Disability Insurance Scheme

Australia's National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) was established under the **National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013** (NDIS Act). The NDIS is publicly funded by the Australian government and participating state and territory governments and is not means tested. The program funds costs for support related to a person's disability, but there are limitations to what is provided. The funding goes directly to the person with a disability and they or their caregiver then chooses which providers will supply their goods and services.³³²

The program does not pay basic living expenses aside from those directly related to a disability, so there is no set amount of money provided to each individual.³³³ Instead, each person receives an individual plan based on their needs.³³⁴ The NDIS helps to connect people with information and services in their communities. The objectives of the NDIS are to support independence and economic participation, provide supports, enable people to exercise their choice and promote the provision of high-quality supports.³³⁵

Develop the workforce and improve conditions for care providers

Reform is necessary to support and develop the care provider workforce and close critical labour gaps. This means improving work conditions for care providers and making the profession a viable and respected career over the long term. Professionalization would help strengthen the care providing professions through improved structures and career pathways. It also means taking action to attract and develop a pipeline of strong talent to work in the caregiving field.

Potential options to develop the workforce and improve conditions include:

Increasing compensation and funding for care providers

Provinces and territories could work with all staffing, developmental services, home and community care agencies and relevant unions to increase compensation for care providers, including increasing wages, expanding the number of full-time positions available and encouraging the provision of workplace benefits such as drugs and dental care. Some provinces, such as Ontario, have already implemented wage enhancements for DSPs and PSWs in the wake of COVID-19.³³⁶ These increases need to be sustained, increased and adopted across Canada. In the case of wages, provinces and territories may also need to co-ordinate with the federal government, as the ability of agencies and other providers to enhance wages for workers is tied to funding levels and structures.³³⁷

Supporting the professionalization of care providers

While care provider roles are important and generally understood, this field of work in Canada has yet to be professionalized. Professionalization could provide an avenue to establish certification, set standards for care provision, regulate fair wages, advocate for better working conditions and provide ongoing professional development requirements and resources.³³⁸

Professionalization is often accomplished through a professional association. This is one way to increase the status of care providers and address some of the other challenges facing the workforce.

Professional associations for care provider roles already exist in other jurisdictions and in some provinces. Ontario, for example, is working toward the development of an Ontario Association for Developmental Services Professionals.³³⁹

Professional associations and agencies for support professionals

In the United States, **the National Alliance for Direct Support Professionals** (NADSP) provides supports for DSPs. The NADSP supports DSPs by: providing ongoing educational opportunities; certifying workers to incentivize greater compensation; offering continuing education and access to career advancement; ensuring values and ethics can be learned and implemented in front-line work; and enhancing partnerships between DSPs and the caregiving community to strengthen the quality of care.

The Alliance of Direct Support Professionals of Manitoba gives DSPs a unified voice. It seeks to: raise awareness of the work DSPs do in Manitoba; promote accountability among the public, government, agencies and DSPs; develop and promote professional standards; and advocate on behalf of DSPs.³⁴⁰

In the United Kingdom, the **National Association of Care & Support Workers** (NACAS) helps care and support workers develop their careers through knowledge, skills development and sharing of best practices.³⁴¹ NACAS was formed to help professionalize the workforce, bolster its reputation and help care and support workers feel respected.³⁴² One key feature of NACAS membership is its training options and professional development for care and support workers, such as DSPs and PSWs.³⁴³

Supporting immigration to fill workforce gaps

Increasing immigration and developing specialized immigration classes for care providers could help fill care provider workforce gaps. Canada is already increasing immigration in the wake of a shortfall caused by COVID-19. The federal 2022-2024 Immigration Levels Plan charts a path toward an immigration rate of one per cent of Canada's population to help fill critical labour market gaps and support our economy.³⁴⁴ Building on this momentum, the federal government could work with provincial and territorial governments to leverage their existing plans to address workforce challenges through immigration with a co-ordinated strategy to increase the supply of qualified care providers across the country. These plans should include pathways to permanent residency and protections from exploitative working conditions.

Care provider workforce development and staffing strategies in Canada

Some work has been done in Canada to cultivate targeted workforce development strategies to address labour supply issues and the challenges facing care providers. The University Health Network, in partnership with the Future Skills Centre and other partners, is developing resources to support PSWs into the future and to level out inequities they face compared to other health professions.³⁴⁵ In Ontario's Long-Term Care Staffing Plan, the province plans to: increase staffing levels; recruit, retain, train and support more staff; support ongoing development; improve working conditions; provide more leadership; and measure success.³⁴⁶

Other workforce development strategies have focused on the developmental services sector. For example:

The Alberta Persons with Developmental Disabilities program partnered with the Alberta Council of Disability Services in 2004 to launch Workforce 2010, a three-year initiative to investigate the human resources challenges facing Alberta's community disability services sector.³⁴⁷ Insights from this initiative were used to inform the development of a Human Resource Strategy for Community Disability Services, launched in 2006.³⁴⁸ The Strategy included nine focus areas: branding and marketing; communicating with non-profit community boards; tracking labour market and human resource measures; promoting the sector as an employer of choice; professionalizing the sector; communicating with employees; creating a qualified workforce; developing leadership; and integrating human resources with accreditation standards. This work has continued in the wake of COVID-19, with a view toward building a skilled and sustainable disability services system.³⁴⁹

The Ontario Ministry of Children, Community and Social Services partnered with developmental services agencies in 2008 to launch the Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy (DSHR Strategy). The 10-year DSHR Strategy aimed to support workforce development and enhance human resources in the sector by targeting four key objectives: increasing the pool of professionals; ensuring consistency and congruency in education, workplace learning and professional development; creating opportunity and clarity for career progression; and encouraging competency-based management and leadership.³⁵⁰ To date, this work has produced a variety of resources to help human resource professionals improve hiring and retention of staff and deliver more effective on-the-job training. A new apprenticeship program has also helped strengthen the talent pipeline between colleges and agencies seeking front-line workers.

Conclusion



"Indeed, supporting both dementia patients and their caregivers isn't just a political obligation; it's a moral imperative. Or to put it differently: A society can be judged, not merely by how it treats its most vulnerable members, but by how it treats those who care for them."³⁵¹

~ Toronto Star Editorial

Conclusion

Canada's patchwork of caregiving supports is failing Canadians. The existing makeshift system of caregiving policies across the country takes the essential work of caregivers and care providers for granted and offers far less support and protection than they need to be able to provide care for others and care for themselves.

Without an immediate public policy response, caregivers and care providers will not be able to provide what Canada demands of them. If this happens, Canada's health-care system will not be able to sustain itself and our economy will run far below our potential. Caregivers and care providers can no longer be an invisible support upon which so many people, and so much of the economy, rely on every day. Caregivers and care providers need to see themselves considered, understood and provided for in public policy, health-care provision and programs across the country.

This change is possible, and it can start with good ideas for how to improve services for people who receive care, develop and value the care provider workforce and provide financial assistance, workplace support and targeted services for caregivers. Caregivers, care providers and care recipients deserve better. With a co-ordinated response from all orders of government, **Canada can become the best place in the world to give and receive care.**

This report is a continuation of the clarion call that caregivers, care providers and organizations have been sounding for decades. It is an attempt to push public policy forward, bringing Canada's caregiving policy needs to the top of provincial, territorial and federal government agendas. Caregivers and care providers have been doing heroic work unsupported for far too long. This can be a hopeful moment defined by collaboration and action toward a better caregiving landscape across the country.

Caregiving is the next frontier of public policy in Canada. CCCE envisions Canada leading the way in quality care, where caregiving is valued, care recipients, caregivers and care providers are central to policy planning and there is a real, working system that supports caregiving.

Annex: Income supports, benefits, tax credits and deductions across Canada

Legend:

R-Refundable

NR-Non-Refundable

Province/ Territory	Benefits, tax credits and deductions ³⁵² ³⁵³	Benefits and leaves ^{354 355 356}	Programs and services 357 358
All	 Canada Caregiver Credit – NR, \$2295-\$7348 Medical expenses Disability amount – NR, \$8662 - \$13715 	 Compassionate Care Benefit and Leave Family Caregiver Benefit 	
British Columbia	 Caregiver amount NR, \$4844 Disability amount – NR, \$8303 Medical expenses Home renovation – R, up to \$10 000 	 Compassionate Care Leave (27 weeks) Family Responsibility Leave (five days) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility Day programs (seniors and adults with disabilities)
Alberta	 Caregiver amount NR, \$11212 Disability amount – NR, \$14940 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (27 weeks) Critical Illness Leave (16 weeks) Personal and Family Responsibility Leave (five days) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors) Day programs (seniors)
Saskatchewan	 Caregiver amount NR, \$9559 Disability amount – NR, \$9559 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors) Day programs (seniors)

Manitoba	 Primary Caregiver credit – R, \$1400 Caregiver amount – NR, \$3605 Disability amount – NR, \$6180 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) Family Leave (three days) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors and adults with disabilities) Day programs (seniors and adults with disabilities)
Ontario	 Caregiver amount NR, \$5252 Disability amount – NR, \$8790 Medical expenses Seniors' home safety – R, up to \$10 000 	 Family Medical Leave (28 weeks) Family Caregiver Leave (eight weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors) Day programs (seniors and people with a brain injury)
Québec	 Credit for caregivers - R, \$925-\$1154 Amount for other dependents - NR Disability amount – NR, \$3492 Credit for respite of caregivers – R, \$1266-\$5200 Medical expenses 	 Family or parental obligations (16, 27 or 36 weeks) Non-work-related accident or illness (26 weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility Day programs Other: Financial Assistance Program for Domestic Help Services
New Brunswick	 Caregiver amount NR, \$4989 Caregiver benefit (\$106.25/month) Disability amount – NR, \$8552 Medical expenses Seniors' home renovation – R, \$10000 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) Critically III Adult Leave (16 weeks) Family Responsibility Leave (three days) 	Respite: In-home Day programs (seniors and adults with disabilities) Short-term facility (seniors)

Nova Scotia	 Caregiver amount - NR, \$4898 Caregiver benefit (\$400/month) Disability amount – NR, \$7341 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) Critically III Adult Care Leave (16 weeks) 	Respite: In-home (seniors and children with disabilities) Short-term facility (seniors) Short-term out- of-home (children with disabilities) Day programs (adults with disabilities)
Prince Edward Island	 Caregiver amount NR, \$2446 Disability amount – NR, \$6890 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) Family Leave (three days) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors) Day programs (volunteer programs for seniors)
Newfoundland and Labrador	 Caregiver amount NR, \$3028 Disability amount – NR, \$6435 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28) Critical Illness Leave (17 weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility (seniors) Day programs
Yukon	 Caregiver amount – NR, \$2295 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (28 weeks) Critical Illness and Adult Leave (17 weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility Day programs
Northwest Territories	 Caregiver amount NR, \$5052 Disability amount – NR, \$12362 Medical expenses 	 Compassionate Care Leave (eight weeks) 	Respite: In-home Short-term facility Day programs (seniors)

	 Caregiver amount - NR, \$5052 Disability amount - 	 Compassionate Care Leave (eight weeks) 	 Respite: In-home (no formal service, some
	NR, \$14016 Medical expenses		homemakers available) Short-term facility
Nunavut			(limited, seniors and children and adults with disabilities)
			 Day programs (adults with disabilities)

Endnotes

- 1 Statistics Canada, "The Daily Caregivers in Canada, 2018," January 8, 2020, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-</u> quotidien/200108/dq200108a-eng.htm.
- 2 Josephine Kalipeni and Julie Kashen, "Building Our Care Infrastructure for Equity, Economic Recovery and Beyond," 2020, https://caringacross.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Building-Our-Care-infrastructure_FINAL.pdf.
- 3 Research on Aging Policies and Practice, "Value of Family Caregiving in Canada," 2022.
- 4 Janet Fast et al., "Combining Care Work and Paid Work: Is It Sustainable?," 2014, <u>https://rapp.ualberta.ca/wp-content/</u>uploads/sites/49/2018/04/Combining_care_work_and_paid_work_2014-09-16.pdf.
- 5 Andrew D. Pinto et al., "Precarious Work among Personal Support Workers in the Greater Toronto Area: A Respondent-Driven Sampling Study," *CMAJ Open* 10, no. 2 (April 2022): E527–38, https://doi.org/10.9778/CMAJO.20210338.
- 6 Petro-Canada CareMakers Foundation, "Caregiving in Canada: Challenges and Opportunities Shaping a National Conversation," 2020.
- 7 Janice Keefe, "Supporting Caregivers and Caregiving in an Aging Canada" (Institute for Research on Public Policy, 2011), https://www.hhr-rhs.ca/en/tools/library/english/supporting-caregivers-and-caregiving-in-an-aging-canada/visit.html.
- 8 Richard P. Chaykowski, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Labour Market Context and Future Prospects in Ontario's Developmental Services Sector," 2018, https://www.queensu.ca/emprpgms/sites/mir.queensu.ca/files/researchprojects/DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project - Labour Market Analysis - Final.pdf.
- 9 Employment and Social Development Canada and Statistics Canada, "National Occupational Classification," 2021, <u>https://</u> noc.esdc.gc.ca/.
- 10 Anna Fields, Emilio Frometa, and Robert Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan," 2018, https://www.queensu.ca/emprpgms/sites/mir.queensu.ca/files/research-projects/DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project Literature review %26 jurisdicitonal scan report.pdf.
- 11 Fields, Frometa, and Hickey.
- 12 Sherri Torjman, "Policies in Support of Caregivers," May 2015, <u>https://drive.google.com/drive/</u>folders/1sJ3zGksqKJqKwfVAYs8HQFmpTkyHJnC-.
- 13 The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight Report: The Impact of COVID-19 on Caregivers: Year Two," November 2021.
- 14 B Sethi et al., "Transnational Carer-Employees in Canada: A Systematic Review of Literature" (London, Ontario, 2021), https://doi.org/10.1080/15524256.2016.1156599.
- 15 McMaster University, "Project 10: The Impact of COVID-19 on Double-Duty Caregivers (DDCs)," 2022, https://ghw. mcmaster.ca/projects/healthy-productive-work-partnership-grant/project-11-creating-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-doubleduty-caregivers-ddcs/.
- 16 Young Caregivers Association, "Who Are Young Caregivers?," 2020, <u>https://youngcaregivers.ca/who-are-young-caregivers/</u>.
- 17 Kate Rossiter and Rebecca Godderis, "Essentially Invisible: Risk and Personal Support Workers in the Time of COVID-19," Sociology of Health and Illness 42, no. 8 (November 1, 2020): e25–31, https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.13203.
- 18 Rossiter and Godderis.
- 19 Bharti Sethi, "Personal Support Workers Are the Backbone of Health Care but the Bottom of the Power Structure," *The Centre for Research on Health Equity and Social Inclusion*, accessed July 25, 2022, <u>https://crhesi.uwo.ca/margins/personal-</u> support-workers-are-the-backbone-of-health-care-but-the-bottom-of-the-power-structure/.
- 20 Janet Fast et al., "Trajectories of Family Care over the Lifecourse: Evidence from Canada," *Ageing for Society* 41 (2021): 1145–62, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X19001806.
- 21 Fast et al.
- 22 Fast et al.
- 23 Linda Duxbury, Michael Halinski, and Maggie Stevenson, "Something's Gotta Give: The Relationship Between Time in Eldercare, Time in Childcare, and Employee Wellbeing," *Journal of Aging and Health*, 2022, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/08982643221092876</u>.
- 24 Regina Ding et al., "Improving the Workplace Experience of Caregiver-Employees: A Time-Series Analysis of a Workplace Intervention," 2021, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.shaw.2020.12.003.
- 25 Statistics Canada, "Gross Domestic Product (GDP) at Basic Prices, by Industry, Annual Average," 2022, <u>https://www150.</u> statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=3610043403.
- 26 Statistics Canada, "The Daily Caregivers in Canada, 2018."

- 27 Laura M Funk, "Relieving the Burden of Navigating Health and Social Services for Older Adults and Caregivers," n.d.
- 28 Fields, Frometa, and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 29 Statistics Canada, "The Daily Caregivers in Canada, 2018."
- 30 Janet Fast, "Family Day Imagery Neglects Family Caregivers' Care Work; It Needs to Be Valued," The Conversation, February 20, 2022, <u>https://theconversation.com/family-day-imagery-neglects-family-caregivers-care-work-it-needs-tobe-valued-175801</u>.
- 31 Fast et al., "Combining Care Work and Paid Work: Is It Sustainable?"
- 32 Janet Fast, "Making Caregivers' Contributions Visible, Valuable and Sustainable. In: Meeting, ACFC, Ed." (Edmonton, Alberta, 2022).
- 33 Statistics Canada, "Gross Domestic Product (GDP) at Basic Prices, by Industry, Annual Average."
- 34 Sharon Anderson, Jasneet Parmar, and Tanya L'Heureux, "Family Caregiving 18 Months into the COVID-19 Pandemic: 'We Need to Be Truly Valued.'" (Edmonton, October 2021), <u>https://corealberta.ca/sites/default/files/2021-11/Caregiver Survey Oct 25 2021.pdf</u>.
- 35 Anderson, Parmar, and L'Heureux.
- 36 Public Health England, "Caring as a Social Determinant of Health: Findings from a Rapid Review of Reviews and Analysis of the GP Patient Survey," 2021.
- 37 Canadian Cancer Action Network, Canadian Home Care Association and Carers Canada, "Advancing Collective Priorities: A Canadian Carer Strategy," April 2017, <u>https://cdnhomecare.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/Advancing-Collective-Priorities_2018-b.pdf</u>.
- 38 Rachelle Ireson, Bharati Sethi and Allison Williams, "Availability of Caregiver-friendly Workplace Policies (CFWPs): An International Scoping Review," *Health & Social Care in the Community* 26, no. 1 (Jan. 1, 2018): e1, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ HSC.12347.</u>
- 39 Keefe, "Supporting Caregivers and Caregiving in an Aging Canada."
- 40 Laura Funk, "Manitoba Caregiver Consultation Final Report," 2012.
- 41 The Change Foundation and The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight on Ontario's Caregivers," 2019.
- 42 Carers UK, "State of Caring A Snapshot of Unpaid Care in the UK," 2019, <u>https://www.carersuk.org/images/News_</u> campaigns/CUK_State_of_Caring_2019_Report.pdf.
- 43 Nathan Stall, "We Should Care More about Caregivers," *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 191, no. 9 (March 4, 2019): E246–E246, https://www.cmaj.ca/content/cmaj/191/9/E245.full.pdf.
- 44 Hsien Seow et al., "Trajectory of End-of-Life Pain and Other Physical Symptoms among Cancer Patients Receiving Home Care," *Current Oncology* 28, no. 3 (June 1, 2021): 1641–51, https://doi.org/10.3390/CURRONCOL28030153.
- 45 The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight Report: The Impact of COVID-19 on Caregivers: Year Two."
- 46 Matthew Taylor et al., "Cost Implications from an Employer Perspective of a Workplace Intervention for Carer-Employees during the COVID-19 Pandemic," 2022, https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19042194.
- 47 The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight Report: The Impact of COVID-19 on Caregivers: Year Two."
- 48 The Change Foundation and The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight on Ontario's Caregivers"; J. E. Sawatzky and S. Fowler-Kerry, "Impact of Caregiving: Listening to the Voice of Informal Caregivers," *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing* 10, no. 3 (June 1, 2003): 277–86, https://doi.org/10.1046/J.1365-2850.2003.00601.X.
- 49 S. Shooshtari et al., "Care-Related Out-of-Pocket Spending and Caregiving Consequences: Results from a Canadian Population-Based Study," *Journal of Family and Economic Issues*, 2017, 1–16.
- 50 The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight Report: The Impact of COVID-19 on Caregivers: Year Two."
- 51 Canadian Caregiver Coalition, "A Canadian Caregiver Strategy: A Canada That Recognizes, Respects and Supports the Integral Role of Family Caregivers in Society," accessed May 9, 2022, <u>http://www.carerscanada.ca/wp-content/</u> uploads/2021/03/CCC-Sttrategy-Renewal_web-pages.pdf.
- 52 Fast, "Family Day Imagery Neglects Family Caregivers' Care Work; It Needs to Be Valued."
- 53 Ontario Health Coalition, "Caring in Crisis: Ontario's Long-Term Care PSW Shortage Report & Recommendations from the Front Lines across Ontario," 2020, <u>https://www.ontariohealthcoalition.ca/wp-content/uploads/final-PSW-report-for-tour.pdf</u>.
- 54 Government of Manitoba, "Future of Home Care Services in Manitoba: Consultant Report" (Winnipeg, MB, 2016).
- 55 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 56 Fast et al., "Trajectories of Family Care over the Lifecourse: Evidence from Canada."
- 57 Employment and Social Development Canada, "Government of Canada Action for Seniors Report" (Ottawa, 2014), https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/programs/seniors-action-report.html.

- 58 National Institute on Ageing, "Ensuring Unpaid Caregivers Are Not Unnecessarily Financially Penalized for Taking on Caregiving Roles," accessed Mar. 28, 2022, <u>http://nationalseniorsstrategy.ca/the-four-pillars/pillar-4/financial-support-caregivers/#_edn5.</u>
- 59 Daniel Stern, Ian Warren and Andrew Forth, "A Home for the Ages: Planning for the Future with Age-Friendly Design," 2019, <u>https://www.architecture.com/knowledge-and-resources/resources-landing-page/a-home-for-the-ages-planning-for-</u> the-future-with-age-friendly-design.
- 60 Jonathan Margolis, "Agetech Could Transform the Care Industry," *Financial Times*, 2019, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/</u>ba4d0376-a7be-11e9-90e9-fc4b9d9528b4.
- 61 Janet Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges," 2015, <u>http://irpp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/study-no58.pdf</u>.
- 62 Fast, "Family Day Imagery Neglects Family Caregivers' Care Work; It Needs to Be Valued."
- 63 Fast, "Making Caregivers' Contributions Visible, Valuable and Sustainable. In: Meeting, ACFC, Ed."
- 64 Samir Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for its Employed Caregivers," (Toronto, 2018), <u>https://static1.</u> squarespace.com/static/5c2fa7b03917eed9b5a436d8/t/5d9de40b6f82867f0a4729e1/1570628621053/workingcaregivers.pdf.
- 65 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 66 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for its Employed Caregivers."
- 67 National Institute on Ageing, "Ensuring Unpaid Caregivers Are Not Unnecessarily Financially Penalized for Taking on Caregiving Roles."
- 68 Fast et al., "Combining Care Work and Paid Work: Is It Sustainable?"
- 69 Janet Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges," 2015, <u>http://irpp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/study-no58.pdf</u>; Janet Fast et al., "Combining Care Work and Paid Work: Is It Sustainable?," 2014, https://rapp.ualberta.ca/wp-content/uploads/sites/49/2018/04/Combining_care_work_and_paid_work_2014-09-16.pdf.
- 70 Statistics Canada, "Key Small Business Statistics November 2019," November 2019, <u>https://www.ic.gc.ca/eic/site/061.</u> nsf/eng/h_03114.html#2.2.
- 71 Fast et al., "Combining Care Work and Paid Work: Is It Sustainable?"
- 72 *Nunavut News*, "Nunavut News Editorial: Supporting Those with Disabilities," *Nunavut News*, 2022, <u>https://www.</u>nunavutnews.com/opinion/nunavut-news-editorial-supporting-those-with-disabilities/.
- 73 Nunavut News.
- 74 Lucas Powers, "Ford Promised an ODSP Boost. But Ontarians with Disabilities Say It's Not Nearly Enough," *CBC News*, June 11, 2022, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/odsp-ford-increase-1.6481500.
- 75 Laura M Funk et al., "Caregiving during COVID in Manitoba: Report of Survey Findings (2021)," 2021, <u>https://news.</u> umanitoba.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/MB-Covid-Caregiver-Survey-Report-FINAL-2021-Aug-10.pdf.
- 76 Funk et al.
- 77 Katy Parsons, "Respite or Rent? Caregivers Face Tough Choices over Provincial Program," *CBC News*, May 16, 2017, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/caregivers-supportive-care-program-delays-problems-1.4115302.
- 78 Feleshia Chandler, "Caregivers Worried about Lack of Available Respite Beds in NS," *CBC News*, June 16, 2022, <u>https://</u>www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/caregivers-respite-beds-nova-scotia-stress-1.6487835.
- 79 "78-Year-Old Caregiver Gets No Breaks after Respite Service Cut," *CBC News*, Sept. 7, 2021, <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/</u>canada/prince-edward-island/pei-respite-care-dementia-cuts-1.6167413.
- 80 Candice Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers," October 2020, <u>https://agewell-nih-appta.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/J-Government-Support-for-Caregivers.pdf.</u>
- 81 Caregivers Alberta, "COMPASS for Caregivers," accessed June 22, 2022, <u>https://www.caregiversalberta.ca/programs-</u> and-services/for-caregivers/compass-for-caregivers/.
- 82 Bev Betkowski, "Alberta Partnership Aims to Help Unpaid Caregivers Find Flexible Jobs," Folio, May 27, 2021, <u>https://www.</u>ualberta.ca/folio/2021/05/alberta-partnership-aims-to-help-unpaid-caregivers-find-flexible-jobs.html.
- 83 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring," 2021, <u>https://internationalcarers.org/wp-content/</u>uploads/2021/07/IACO-Global-State-of-Caring-July-13.pdf.
- 84 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 85 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 86 CMHA Yukon, "Care for the Caregivers," 2022, https://yukon.cmha.ca/documents/care-for-the-caregivers/.
- 87 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."

- 88 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring."
- 89 Gouvernement du Québec, "Informal and Family Caregiver," June 28, 2022, https://www.quebec.ca/en/family-andsupport-for-individuals/informal-and-family-caregiver.
- 90 Gouvernement du Québec.
- 91 Gouvernement du Québec.
- 92 Manitoba Government, "The Caregiver Recognition Act," Pub. L. No. C.C.S.M. c. C24, Continuing Consolidation of the Statutes of Manitoba (2018), <u>https://web2.gov.mb.ca/laws/statutes/ccsm/_pdf.php?cap=c24</u>.
- 93 Government of Manitoba, "The Caregiver Recognition Act Report and Inventory of Supports and Services for Caregivers," (Winnipeg, 2019).
- 94 Government of Manitoba.
- 95 Jeremy Roberts, "Bill 59, Caregiver Recognition Act, 2018," Legislative Assembly of Ontario § (2018), <u>https://www.ola.org/</u> en/legislative-business/bills/parliament-42/session-1/bill-59.
- 96 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."
- 97 Pollack.
- 98 Statistics Canada, "The Experiences and Needs of Older Caregivers in Canada," Nov. 24, 2020, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-006-x/2020001/article/00007-eng.htm.</u>
- 99 Young Caregivers Association, "Who Are Young Caregivers?"
- 100 Young Caregivers Association.
- 101 Young Caregivers Association.
- 102 Young Caregivers Association.
- 103 Social Care Institute for Excellence, "Carers' Breaks: Guidance for Commissioners," 2020, <u>https://www.scie.org.uk/carers/</u> breaks/young-carers.
- 104 Young Caregivers Association, "Who Are Young Caregivers?"
- 105 Young Caregivers Association, "Powerhouse™," 2020, https://youngcaregivers.ca/what-we-do/powerhouse/.
- 106 Young Caregivers Association.
- 107 Mélanie Perroux, "Empower and Support Caregivers, These Essential Allies for a Fair Province of Québec," 2018, <u>https://</u>www.researchgate.net/publication/328887260_Empower_and_support_caregivers_these_essential_allies_for_a_fair_province_of_Québec.
- 108 Torjman, "Policies in Support of Caregivers"; Perroux, "Empower and Support Caregivers, These Essential Allies for a Fair Province of Quéardbec."
- 109 Advisory Panel on Healthcare Innovation, "Unleashing Innovation: Excellent Healthcare for Canada" (Ottawa, 2015), <u>https://</u>doi.org/10.1136/qshc.11.56.
- 110 Laura M. Funk, Lisette Dansereau and Sheila Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden," *The Gerontologist* 59, no. 3 (May 17, 2019): 426–35, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/GERONT/GNX175</u>.
- 111 Funk, Dansereau, and Novek.
- 112 Funk, Dansereau, and Novek.
- 113 Miles G. Taylor and Amélie Quesnel-Vallée, "The Structural Burden of Caregiving: Shared Challenges in the United States and Canada," *The Gerontologist* 57, no. 1 (February 1, 2017): 19–25, https://doi.org/10.1093/GERONT/GNW102.
- 114 Funk, Dansereau, and Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden."
- 115 The Change Foundation and The Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Spotlight on Ontario's Caregivers."
- 116 The Change Foundation and The Ontario Caregiver Organization.
- 117 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 118 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan"; Statistics Canada, "The Daily — Caregivers in Canada, 2018."
- 119 Marcus J. Hollander, Guiping Liu and Neena L. Chappell, "Who Cares and How Much? The Imputed Economic Contribution to the Canadian Healthcare System of Middle-Aged and Older Unpaid Caregivers Providing Care to the Elderly," *Healthcare Quarterly (Toronto, Ont.)* 12, no. 2 (2009): 42–49, https://doi.org/10.12927/HCQ.2009.20660.
- 120 Home Care Ontario, "Facts & Figures," 2014, <u>https://www.homecareontario.ca/home-care-services/facts-figures/</u> publiclyfundedhomecare.
- 121 Hollander, Liu and Chappell, "Who Cares and How Much? The Imputed Economic Contribution to the Canadian Healthcare

System of Middle-Aged and Older Unpaid Caregivers Providing Care to the Elderly."

- 122 Funk, Dansereau and Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden."
- 123 Jenna Roddick, "Evidence Synthesis: A Review of Challenges to the Provision of Home Care and Home Support Services Across Canada," (Toronto, 2019), <u>https://agewell-nih-appta.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Home-Care-and-Support-Services-.pdf</u>.
- 124 Torjman, "Policies in Support of Caregivers."
- 125 Sharon Anderson and Jasneet Parmar, "A Tale of Two Solitudes Experienced by Alberta Family Caregivers during the COVID-19 Pandemic," (Edmonton, 2020), <u>https://assets.website-files.</u> <u>com/60105a5edd88603ee79d7bda/60105a5edd886058479d7d0a_Alberta</u> Caregiver%27s Survey Report Oct 2020. pdf.
- 126 Neena L Chappell, "Population Aging and the Evolving Care Needs of Older Canadians: An Overview of the Policy Challenges," 2011, <u>https://irpp.org/wp-content/uploads/assets/research/faces-of-aging/population-aging-and-the-</u>evolving-care-needs-of-older-canadians/IRPP-Study-no21.pdf.
- 127 Chappell.
- 128 Chappell.
- 129 Funk, Dansereau and Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden."
- 130 Gail Donner et al., "Bringing Care Home" 2015, https://health.gov.on.ca/en/public/programs/lhin/docs/hcc_report.pdf.
- 131 P. MacCourt and M. Krawczyk, "Supporting Caregivers through Policy The Caregiver Policy Lens," *BC Psychogeriatric Association*, 2013, https://www.msvu.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/Caregiver20Policy20Lens.pdf_
- 132 Anderson and Parmar, "A Tale of Two Solitudes Experienced by Alberta Family Caregivers during the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- 133 Andrew Magnaye et al., "Caregivers' Failure to Thrive: A Case for Health and Continuing Care Systems Transformation," Healthcare Management Forum 33, no. 5 (2020): 214–19, https://doi.org/10.1177/0840470420921907.
- 134 Healthcare Excellence Canada, "Policy Guidance for the Reintegration of Caregivers as Essential Care Partners," September 2021.
- 135 Healthcare Excellence Canada.
- 136 Susan Law et al., "Caregiving Is like on the Job Training but Nobody Has the Manual': Canadian Caregivers' Perceptions of Their Roles within the Healthcare System," *BMC Geriatrics* 21, no. 404 (2021), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-021-02354-z.
- 137 Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Resources for Black Caregivers & Communities," 2022, <u>https://ontariocaregiver.ca/for-</u> caregivers/resources-for-black-caregiver-communities/.
- 138 Eva Jewell et al., "Research Brief: Project 6: Indigenous Perspectives and Experiences with Caring" (McMaster University), accessed May 25, 2022, https://ghw.mcmaster.ca/app/uploads/2021/04/Research-Brief_-Project-6_-Indigenous-Perspectives-and-Experiences-with-Caring-1.pdf.
- 139 Ontario Caregiver Organization, "2SLGBTQ+ Resources," 2022, https://ontariocaregiver.ca/2slgbtq-resources/.
- 140 Ontario Caregiver Organization.
- 141 Shari Brotman et al., "Coming Out to Care: Caregivers of Gay and Lesbian Seniors in Canada," *The Gerontologist* 47, no. 4 (August 1, 2007): 490–503, https://doi.org/10.1093/GERONT/47.4.490.
- 142 Samuel N. Rees, Marie Crowe and Shirley Harris, "The Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Communities' Mental Health Care Needs and Experiences of Mental Health Services: An Integrative Review of Qualitative Studies," *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing* 28, no. 4 (Aug. 1, 2021): 578–89, https://doi.org/10.1111/JPM.12720.
- 143 Rees, Crowe, and Harris.
- 144 Ashley Flanagan and Celeste Pang, "LGBTQI2S People Living with Dementia and Their Unpaid Caregivers across Canada," 2020.
- 145 Alexandre Baril and Marjorie Silverman, "Forgotten Lives: Trans Older Adults Living with Dementia at the Intersection of Cisgenderism, Ableism/Cogniticism and Ageism;," <u>https://Doi.Org/10.1177/1363460719876835</u> 25, no. 1–2 (October 14, 2019): 117–31, https://doi.org/10.1177/1363460719876835.
- 146 Flanagan and Pang, "LGBTQI2S People Living with Dementia and Their Unpaid Caregivers across Canada."
- 147 Canadian Virtual Hospice, "Two-Spirit and LGBTQ+ Canadian Healthcare Bill of Rights," 2021, <u>https://www.virtualhospice.</u> ca/2SLGBTQ/media/q1yb5410/bill-of-rights.pdf.
- 148 Egale and National Institute on Ageing. "Coming Out and Coming In To Living With Dementia: Enhancing Support for 2SLGBTQI People Living with Dementia and their Primary Unpaid Carers," May 2022. <u>https://egale.ca/wp-content/</u> uploads/2022/04/NIA_EGALE_MAY12_EN.pdf.
- 149 Flanagan and Pang, "LGBTQI2S People Living with Dementia and Their Unpaid Caregivers across Canada."

- 150 Moira Welsh, "Many LGBTQ Seniors Entering Long-Term Care Hide Their Identities. The 'Rainbow Wing' Aims to Change That," *The Star*, 2022, https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2022/06/09/many-lgbtq-seniors-entering-long-term-care-hide-their-identities-the-rainbow-wing-aims-to-change-that.html.
- 151 National Institute on Ageing, "Ensuring Unpaid Caregivers Are Not Unnecessarily Financially Penalized for Taking on Caregiving Roles."
- 152 Research on Aging Policies and Practice, "Caregivers in Alberta: Impact of Caregiving on Well-Being," 2021.
- 153 Susana Pizano-Vega et al., "Respite Care in Families of Children with Disabilities: A Literature Review," International Journal of Science and Research Methodology, 2020, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/348390599_Respite_Care_in_ Families_of_Children_with_Disabilities_A_Literature_Review.
- 154 Donner et al., "Bringing Care Home."
- 155 Janet Dunbrack, "Respite for Family Caregivers An Environmental Scan of Publicly-Funded Programs in Canada," 2003, https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/health-care-system/reports-publications/home-continuing-care/ respite-family-caregivers-environmental-scan-publicly-funded-programs-canada.html#p3.
- 156 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 157 Expert Group on Home and Community Care, "Bringing Care Home" (Toronto, 2015), <u>https://health.gov.on.ca/en/public/</u>programs/lhin/docs/hcc_report.pdf.
- 158 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."
- 159 Ontario Ministry of Health, "Respite Care," 2012, https://www.ontario.ca/page/respite-care.
- 160 The Jewish Federations of North America Institute on Aging and Trauma, "Supporting Family Caregivers of Older Adults with a History of Trauma: Implementation Recommendations for the National Family Caregiving Strategy," Nov. 16, 2021, https://cdn.fedweb.org/fed-42/2/NatFamCaregivingStratTraumaReportF%2520%25281%2529.pdf.
- 161 Statistics Canada, "Family Caregiving: What Are the Consequences?" 2013, <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/75-</u>006-x/2013001/article/11858-eng.htm.
- 162 Statistics Canada.
- 163 Catherine Ward-Griffin et al., "Supporting Double-Duty Caregivers: A Policy Brief," University of Western Ontario, 2013, https://www.hhr-rhs.ca/images/stories/PolicyBrief_Revised_2-Jan_20131.pdf.
- 164 Erica Balch, "New Guidelines Offer Solutions to Create 'Caregiver-Friendly' Workplaces," Brighter World, March 26, 2018, https://brighterworld.mcmaster.ca/articles/new-guidelines-offer-solutions-to-create-caregiver-friendly-workplaces/.
- 165 Li Wang et al., "Social Participation and Depressive Symptoms of Carer-Employees of Older Adults in Canada: A Cross-Sectional Analysis of the Canadian Longitudinal Study on Aging," *Canadian Journal of Public Health* 112, no. 5 (Oct. 1, 2021): 927–37, https://doi.org/10.17269/S41997-021-00524-5/TABLES/4.
- 166 Allison M. Williams, Li Wang, and Peter Kitchen, "Differential Impacts of Care-Giving across Three Caregiver Groups in Canada: End-of-Life Care, Long-Term Care and Short-Term Care," *Health & Social Care in the Community* 22, no. 2 (Mar. 1, 2014): 187–96, https://doi.org/10.1111/HSC.12075.
- 167 Christine L Covell et al., "Mapping the Peer-Reviewed Literature on Accommodating Nurses' Return to Work after Leaves of Absence for Mental Health Issues: A Scoping Review," accessed Aug. 31, 2022, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12960-020-</u>00478-8.
- 168 The Conference Board of Canada, "Making the Business Case for Investments in Workplace Health and Wellness," 2012.
- 169 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."
- 170 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."
- 171 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."
- 172 Sinha et al.
- 173 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 174 Fast.
- 175 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."
- 176 Sinha et al.
- 177 Sophie Geffros, Li Wang, and Allison Williams, "The Carer-Inclusive and Accommodating Organizations Workplace Standard and 2SLGBTQ+ Carer-Employees," 2022, https://doi.org/10.1080/10538720.2018.1440681.
- 178 Brotman et al., "Coming Out to Care: Caregivers of Gay and Lesbian Seniors in Canada."
- 179 Ding et al., "Improving the Workplace Experience of Caregiver-Employees: A Time-Series Analysis of a Workplace Intervention."
- 180 Ding et al.
- 181 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."

- 182 Sinha et al.; Sue Yeandle, Katherine Wilson and Madeleine Starr, "Work-Care Reconciliation Policy: Legislation in Policy Context in Eight Countries," 2017.
- 183 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 184 Population Europe, "Who Cares? Securing Support in Old Age," 2019, https://www.population-europe.eu/.
- 185 Li, Lee and Lai.
- 186 Ireson, Sethi and Williams, "Availability of Caregiver friendly Workplace Policies (CFWPs): An International Scoping Review."
- 187 Allison Williams et al., "The Integration of Sex and Gender Considerations in Health Policymaking: A Scoping Review," International Journal for Equity in Health 20, no. 1 (Dec. 1, 2021): 1–15, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/S12939-021-01411-8/</u> FIGURES/7.
- 188 Lun Li, Yeonjung Lee, and Daniel W.L. Lai, "Mental Health of Employed Family Caregivers in Canada: A Gender-Based Analysis on the Role of Workplace Support," <u>https://Doi.Org/10.1177/00914150221077948</u>, February 7, 2022, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00914150221077948</u>
- 189 Li, Lee and Lai.
- 190 Li, Lee and Lai.
- 191 Li, Lee and Lai.
- 192 Ding et al., "Improving the Workplace Experience of Caregiver-Employees: A Time-Series Analysis of a Workplace Intervention."
- 193 Samir Sinha, "Living Longer, Living Well: Report Submitted to the Minister of Health and Long-Term Care and the Minister Responsible for Seniors on Recommendations to Inform a Seniors Strategy for Ontario. Living Longer, Living Well: Recommendations to Inform a Seniors," 2012.
- 194 Sinha.
- 195 Statistics Canada, "The Daily Caregivers in Canada, 2018."
- 196 National Institute on Ageing, "Ensuring Unpaid Caregivers Are Not Unnecessarily Financially Penalized for Taking on Caregiving Roles."
- 197 Government of Canada, "Provincial and Territorial Tax and Credits for Individuals <u>Canada.Ca</u>," Jan. 18, 2022, <u>https://www.</u> <u>canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/tax/individuals/topics/about-your-tax-return/tax-return/completing-a-tax-</u> return/provincial-territorial-tax-credits-individuals.html.
- 198 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 199 Sinha, "Living Longer, Living Well: Report Submitted to the Minister of Health and Long-Term Care and the Minister Responsible for Seniors on Recommendations to Inform a Seniors Strategy for Ontario. Living Longer, Living Well: Recommendations to Inform a Seniors."
- 200 Government of Canada, "Caregiving Benefits and Leave," Dec. 31, 2021, <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/</u>caregiving.html.
- 201 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 202 B. K. Redquest et al., "Exploring the Experiences of Siblings of Adults with Intellectual/Developmental Disabilities during the COVID-19 Pandemic," *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research* 65, no. 1 (January 1, 2021): 1–10, <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/JIR.12793</u>.
- 203 Chungeun Lee, Meghan M. Burke and Claire R. Stelter, "Exploring the Perspectives of Parents and Siblings Toward Future Planning for Individuals With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities," *Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities* 57, no. 3 (June 1, 2019): 198–211, https://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-57.3.198.
- 204 Brianne K. Redquest et al., "Support Needs of Canadian Adult Siblings of Brothers and Sisters with Intellectual/ Developmental Disabilities," *Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities* 17, no. 3 (Sept. 1, 2020): 239–46, <u>https://</u> doi.org/10.1111/JPPI.12339.
- 205 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, "Siblings Canada," 2022, https://canadiancaregiving.org/siblingscanada/.
- 206 Lee, Burke and Stelter, "Exploring the Perspectives of Parents and Siblings Toward Future Planning for Individuals With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities."
- 207 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, "Siblings Canada."
- 208 Massachusetts Mutual Life Insurance Company, "Caring for a Sibling with a Disability Easter Seals Siblings Study: An Overview of Key Findings," *MassMutual Financial Group*, 2013, <u>https://www.massmutual.com/mmfg/pdf/Sibling Study Key</u> Findings_SC8200.pdf.
- 209 Chung E. Lee and Meghan M. Burke, "A Pilot Study of a Future Planning Program for Siblings of People With Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities," *Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities* 59, no. 1 (Feb. 1, 2021): 70–83, <u>https://doi.org/10.1352/1934-9556-591.70</u>.
- 210 Lee and Burke.

- 211 (PCPID) President's Committee for People with Intellectual Disabilities, "Report to the President 2017: America's Direct Support Workforce Crisis," 2017.
- 212 Manpower Group, "Solving the Talent Shortage: Build, Buy, Borrow and Bridge," 2018, <u>https://www.manpowergroup.co.uk/</u> wp-content/uploads/2018/07/MG_TalentShortage2018.pdf.
- 213 Nicole Thompson, "Staff Shortages Hitting Ontario's Home-Care Sector, Representatives Say," CP24, Jan. 24, 2022, https://www.cp24.com/news/staffing-shortages-hitting-beleaguered-home-care-sector-organization-says-1.5751906?cache=%2F7.648056.
- 214 Government of Ontario, "Ontario Invests in Historic Campaign to Accelerate Training for Personal Support Workers," 2021, https://news.ontario.ca/en/release/60434/ontario-invests-in-historic-campaign-to-accelerate-training-for-personalsupport-workers.
- 215 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 216 Fields, Frometa and Hickey.
- 217 Chaykowski, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Labour Market Context and Future Prospects in Ontario's Developmental Services Sector."
- 218 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 219 Robert Hickey, Anna Fields and Emilio Frometa, "Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy Evaluation Project: Agency-Based Workforce Survey Results," n.d., <u>https://www.queensu.ca/emprpgms/sites/mir.queensu.ca/files/research-projects/DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project - Workforce Survey Results - Final.pdf.</u>
- 220 Johanna Wolfert and Brian Dijkema, "Structural Challenges to Personal Support Worker Funding," 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203194478_structural_challenges_to_cohesion.</u>
- 221 Wolfert and Dijkema.
- 222 Chaykowski, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Labour Market Context and Future Prospects in Ontario's Developmental Services Sector."
- 223 Brian Dijekema and Johann Wolfert, "People over Paperwork," 2019, <u>https://www.cardus.ca/research/work-economics/</u> reports/people-over-paperwork/.
- 224 Chaykowski, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Labour Market Context and Future Prospects in Ontario's Developmental Services Sector."
- 225 Hickey, Fields and Frometa, "Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy Evaluation Project: Agency-Based Workforce Survey Results."
- 226 Liza Argba, "The Push to Fill Canada's Critical PSW Shortage," *Maclean's*, Sept. 16, 2021, <u>https://www.macleans.ca/society/</u> health/the-push-to-fill-canadas-critical-psw-shortage/.
- 227 Wolfert and Dijkema, "Structural Challenges to Personal Support Worker Funding"; Hickey, Fields and Frometa, "Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy Evaluation Project: Agency-Based Workforce Survey Results."
- 228 Workforce Planning for Sudbury & Manitoulin, "Insights into Labour Market Shortages, Current Challenges and Possible Solutions," 2019, https://planningourworkforce.ca/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/PSW-REPORT-ENG-May-2019.pdf.
- 229 Argba, "The Push to Fill Canada's Critical PSW Shortage."
- 230 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan"; Wolfert and Dijkema, "Structural Challenges to Personal Support Worker Funding."
- 231 Sara Torres, Simone Parniak and Christine Kelly, "Community Health Workers and Personal Support Workers," n.d., 1–16, https://www.hhr-rhs.ca/images/Intro to the Health Workforce in Canada Chapters/05 CHWs PSWs.pdf.
- 232 Hickey, Fields and Frometa, "Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy Evaluation Project: Agency-Based Workforce Survey Results."
- 233 Developmental Services Human Resources Strategy, "Workplace Learning and Development Guide Section C: Introduction to Workplace Learning for Middle Managers," 2019, http://www.ontariodevelopmentalservices.ca/sites/ ontariodevelopmentalservices.ca/files/3-142_eng_dswsectionc_digiprint.pdf.
- 234 Government of Canada, "Caregivers," 2022, https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/services/ immigrate-canada/caregivers.html#pr.
- 235 Sara Mojtehedzah, "Migrant Caregivers in Canada Are Working More Unpaid Hours during the Pandemic, and Many Are Barred from Leaving the Home, Report Says," *The Star*, 2020, https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2020/10/28/migrantcaregivers-in-canada-are-working-more-unpaid-hours-during-the-pandemic-and-many-are-barred-from-leaving-thehome-report-says.html.
- 236 Mojtehedzah.
- 237 Mojtehedzah.
- 238 Migrant Workers Alliance for Change, "Behind Closed Doors: Exposing Essential Migrant Care Worker Exploitation," 2022, https://migrantworkersalliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/HUMA-Submissions_MWAC_Care-Economy.pdf.

- 239 Migrant Workers Alliance for Change.
- 240 Mojtehedzah, "Migrant Caregivers in Canada Are Working More Unpaid Hours during the Pandemic, and Many Are Barred from Leaving the Home, Report Says."
- 241 Government of Canada, "New Pathway to Permanent Residency for over 90,000 Essential Temporary Workers and International Graduates," April 14, 2021, https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/news/2021/04/newpathway-to-permanent-residency-for-over-90000-essential-temporary-workers-and-international-graduates.html.
- 242 Fast, "Family Day Imagery Neglects Family Caregivers' Care Work; It Needs to Be Valued."
- 243 Funk, "Relieving the Burden of Navigating Health and Social Services for Older Adults and Caregivers."
- 244 Magnaye et al., "Caregivers' Failure to Thrive: A Case for Health and Continuing Care Systems Transformation."
- 245 Torjman, "Policies in Support of Caregivers."
- 246 UK Department of Health & Social Care, "Carers Action Plan 2018 to 2020: Supporting Carers Today," accessed May 9, 2022, <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/713781/</u> carers-action-plan-2018-2020.pdf.
- 247 Government of the United Kingdom, "The National Carers Strategy," accessed May 9, 2022, <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u>government/publications/the-national-carers-strategy.
- 248 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring."
- 249 UK Department of Health & Social Care, "Carers Action Plan 2018 to 2020: Supporting Carers Today."
- 250 Canadian Caregiver Coalition, "A Canadian Caregiver Strategy: A Canada That Recognizes, Respects and Supports the Integral Role of Family Caregivers in Society."
- 251 Carers Canada, "Advocacy & Action," Carers Canada, accessed May 4, 2022, https://www.carerscanada.ca/advocacyaction/.
- 252 Manitoba Government, The Caregiver Recognition Act.
- 253 Gouvernement du Québec, "R-1.1 Act to Recognize and Support Caregivers," accessed May 9, 2022, <u>https://www.legisquebec.gouv.qc.ca/en/document/cs/R-1.1</u>.
- 254 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."
- 255 Pollack.
- 256 Gouvernement du Québec, "Informal and Family Caregiver."
- 257 Australian Government, "Carer Recognition Act 2010," Pub. L. No. C2010A00123 (2010), <u>https://www.legislation.gov.au/</u> Details/C2010A00123.
- 258 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring."
- 259 Australian Government, Carer Recognition Act 2010.
- 260 Ministry of Social Development, "The New Zealand Carers' Strategy," Government of New Zealand, accessed May 9, 2022, https://www.msd.govt.nz/about-msd-and-our-work/work-programmes/policy-development/carers-strategy/.
- 261 Ministry of Health NZ, "Carers in New Zealand," 2022, https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/carers-in-new-zealand.
- 262 Ministry of Social Development, "The New Zealand Carers' Strategy," accessed May 4, 2022, <u>https://msd.govt.nz/about-</u>msd-and-our-work/work-programmes/policy-development/carers-strategy/.
- 263 Government of the United Kingdom, "Care Act 2014," accessed May 9, 2022, <u>https://www.legislation.gov.uk/</u>ukpga/2014/23/contents/enacted.
- 264 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring."
- 265 Carers UK, "Briefing: Care Act 2014," 2014.
- 266 UK Department of Health & Social Care, "Care Act Factsheets," 2016, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/care-act-2014-part-1-factsheets/care-act-factsheets</u>.
- 267 Scottish Parliament, "Carers (Scotland) Act 2016" (2016), https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2016/9/introduction/enacted.
- 268 Scottish Parliament.
- 269 Scottish Government, "Carers (Scotland) Act 2016: Statutory Guidance Updated July 2021," 2021, <u>https://www.gov.scot/</u> publications/carers-scotland-act-2016-statutory-guidance-updated-july-2021/pages/1/.
- 270 "H.R.3759 115th Congress (2017-2018): RAISE Family Caregivers Act | Congress.Gov | Library of Congress," accessed May 9, 2022, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3759/text.
- 271 Administration for Community Living, "Recognize, Assist, Include, Support & Engage (RAISE) Family Caregivers Act," Sept. 22, 2021.
- 272 Administration for Community Living.

- 273 California Caregiver Resource Centers, "5 Laws in California for Family Caregivers: What You Need to Know," accessed June 29, 2022, <u>https://www.caregivercalifornia.org/2021/09/08/5-laws-in-california-for-family-caregivers-what-you-need-to-know/</u>
- 274 Chris Naylor and Dan Wellings, "A Citizen-Led Approach to Health and Care: Lessons from the Wigan Deal," 2019.
- 275 Chaykowski, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Labour Market Context and Future Prospects in Ontario's Developmental Services Sector."
- 276 "Ontario Investing \$1 Billion More to Expand Home Care," accessed May 11, 2022, <u>https://news.ontario.ca/en/</u>release/1002107/ontario-investing-1-billion-more-to-expand-home-care.
- 277 Government of Ontario, "Personal Support Workers and Direct Support Workers Permanent Compensation Enhancement Program," accessed May 12, 2022, <u>https://www.ontario.ca/page/personal-support-workers-and-direct-support-workers-</u> permanent-compensation-enhancement-program.
- 278 Government of Alberta, "More Funding to Increase Health-Care Capacity," Sept. 9, 2021, <u>https://www.alberta.ca/release.</u> cfm?xID=79809FCD0311F-CABD-0C1F-14B2E494FECFFB83.
- 279 Raquel S.D. Betini et al., "Development and Validation of a Screener Based on InterRAI Assessments to Measure Informal Caregiver Wellbeing in the Community," *BMC Geriatrics* 18, no. 1 (Dec.13, 2018): 1–14, <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/S12877-018-0986-X/TABLES/5</u>.
- 280 Donner et al., "Bringing Care Home."
- 281 Gail Ewing and Gunn Grande, "Development of a Carer Support Needs Assessment Tool (CSNAT) for Endof-Life Care Practice at Home: A Qualitative Study," *Palliative Medicine* 27, no. 3 (2013): 244–56, <u>https://doi.</u> org/10.1177/0269216312440607.
- 282 Ewing and Grande.
- 283 Magnaye et al., "Caregivers' Failure to Thrive: A Case for Health and Continuing Care Systems Transformation."
- 284 McMaster Continuing Education, "Caregiving Essentials Program," 2022, <u>https://continuing.mcmaster.ca/programs/</u> health-social-services/caregiving-essentials/#tab-content-ov.
- 285 Faculty of Medicine & Dentistry, "Caregiver Centered Care," 2022, <u>https://www.ualberta.ca/medicine/resources/</u>education/actech/featured-projects/caregiver-centered-care.html.
- 286 World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe, *Integrated Care Models: An Overview* (Copenhagen: WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2016), <u>https://www.euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0005/322475/Integrated-care-models-overview.pdf.</u>
- 287 Petro-Canada CareMakers Foundation, "Caregiving in Canada: Challenges and Opportunities Shaping a National Conversation."
- 288 Advisory Panel on Healthcare Innovation, "Unleashing Innovation: Excellent Healthcare for Canada."
- 289 Funk, Dansereau and Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden."
- 290 "Family Navigator," accessed May 11, 2022, http://familynavigator.ca/.
- 291 Funk, Dansereau and Novek, "Carers as System Navigators: Exploring Sources, Processes and Outcomes of Structural Burden."
- 292 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers."
- 293 Meredith B. Lilly, "The Hard Work of Balancing Employment and Caregiving: What Can Canadian Employers Do to Help?," Healthcare Policy 7, no. 2 (2011): 23, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3287945/.
- 294 Frances Lorenz et al., "Availability of Caregiver-Friendly Workplace Policies: An International Scoping Review Follow-up Study," International Journal of Workplace Health Management 15, no. 4 (March 6, 2021): 459–76, <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/</u> IJWHM-10-2019-0136.
- 295 Lilly, "The Hard Work of Balancing Employment and Caregiving: What Can Canadian Employers Do to Help?"
- 296 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 297 Fast.
- 298 Lilly, "The Hard Work of Balancing Employment and Caregiving: What Can Canadian Employers Do to Help?"
- 299 A Hegewisch, "Flexible Working Policies: A Comparative Review," *Institute for Women's Policy Research* (Manchester, 2009), https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/.
- 300 Lilly, "The Hard Work of Balancing Employment and Caregiving: What Can Canadian Employers Do to Help?"
- 301 Carers UK, "Employers for Carers," 2014, https://www.carersuk.org/for-professionals/employers-for-carers.
- 302 Carers + Employers, "Carers + Employers Accreditation Program," 2020, <u>https://carersandemployers.org.au/</u> aboutcarersandemployers/c-e-accreditation.

- 303 Lorenz et al., "Availability of Caregiver-Friendly Workplace Policies: An International Scoping Review Follow-up Study."
- 304 Lorenz et al.
- 305 McMaster University, "Quick Start Implementation Guide: Carer-Friendly Workplace Standard," 2022, <u>https://ghw.mcmaster.ca/app/uploads/2020/08/Quick-Start-Implementation-Guide-_-Carer-Friendly-Workplace-Standard-Final-FINAL-ua.pdf.</u>
- 306 Geffros, Wang and Williams, "The Carer-Inclusive and Accommodating Organizations Workplace Standard and 2SLGBTQ+ Carer-Employees."
- 307 Regina Y. Ding and Allison M. Williams, "Places of Paid Work and Unpaid Work: Caregiving and Work-from-Home during COVID-19," *Canadian Geographer* 66, no. 1 (March 1, 2022): 156–71, https://doi.org/10.1111/CAG.12740.
- 308 Ding et al., "Improving the Workplace Experience of Caregivers in the workforce: A Time-Series Analysis of a Workplace Intervention."
- 309 Ireson, Sethi, and Williams, "Availability of Caregiver-friendly Workplace Policies (CFWPs): An International Scoping Review."
- 310 Geffros, Wang, and Williams, "The Carer-Inclusive and Accommodating Organizations Workplace Standard and 2SLGBTQ+ Carer-Employees."
- 311 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 312 McMaster University, "Knowledge Translation (KT) of the Compassionate Care Benefit (CCB) to Employers/HR Personnel ," 2022, accessed May 11, 2022, <u>https://ghw.mcmaster.ca/projects/gender-health-and-carer-friendly-workplaces/</u> project-1/.
- 313 Magnaye et al., "Caregivers' Failure to Thrive: A Case for Health and Continuing Care Systems Transformation."
- 314 Fast, "Caregiving for Older Adults with Disabilities: Present Costs, Future Challenges."
- 315 Fast.
- 316 International Alliance of Carer Organizations, "Global State of Caring."
- 317 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 318 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 319 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 320 International Alliance of Carer Organizations.
- 321 Carers UK, "Carer's Allowance Fact Sheet," 2021, <u>https://www.carersuk.org/images/Factsheets/2021-22_factsheets/</u> Carers_Allowance_2021-22_April.pdf.
- 322 Carers UK.
- 323 Carers UK.
- 324 Australian Government Department of Social Services, "Carer Payment," 2016, <u>https://www.dss.gov.au/disability-and-</u>carers/benefits-payments/carer-payment.
- 325 Krista James, "Care/Work: Law Reform to Support Family Caregivers to Balance Paid Work and Unpaid Caregiving," 2010, http://www.ccels.ca.
- 326 Services Australia, "Carer Allowance," 2022, https://www.servicesaustralia.gov.au/carer-allowance.
- 327 Anderson and Parmar, "A Tale of Two Solitudes Experienced by Alberta Family Caregivers during the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- 328 Anderson, Parmar, and L'Heureux, "Family Caregiving 18 Months into the COVID-19 Pandemic: 'We Need to Be Truly Valued."
- 329 Employment and Social Development Canada, "Supporting Canadians with Disabilities Bill C-22, the Canada Disability Benefit Act Canada.Ca," 2022, https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/programs/disabilitiesbenefits.html.
- 330 Employment and Social Development Canada.
- 331 Powers, "Ford Promised an ODSP Boost. But Ontarians with Disabilities Say It's Not Nearly Enough."
- 332 The National Disability Insurance Agency, "What Is the NDIS?," 2021, https://www.ndis.gov.au/understanding/what-ndis.
- 333 National Museum of Australia, "National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS)," 2022, <u>https://www.nma.gov.au/defining-</u>moments/resources/national-disability-insurance-scheme-ndis.
- 334 National Museum of Australia.
- 335 The National Disability Insurance Agency, "What Is the NDIS?"
- 336 Government of Ontario, "Personal Support Workers and Direct Support Workers Permanent Compensation Enhancement Program."

- 337 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 338 Workforce Planning for Sudbury & Manitoulin, "Insights into Labour Market Shortages, Current Challenges and Possible Solutions."
- 339 Developmental Service Special Interest Group, "A Professional Association for the DS Sector" (Ontario Association on Developmental Disabilities, n.d.).
- 340 Alliance of Direct Support Professionals of Manitoba, "Home," accessed May 27, 2022, http://www.adspm.ca/.
- 341 National Association of Care & Support Workers, "Home," 2020, https://nacas.co.uk/.
- 342 National Association of Care & Support Workers.
- 343 National Association of Care & Support Workers.
- 344 Refugees and Citizenship Canada Immigration, "2021 Annual Report to Parliament on Immigration," (Ottawa, Dec.31, 2021), https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugees-citizenship/corporate/publications-manuals/annual-report-parliamentimmigration-2021.html.
- 345 University Health Network, "Future-Proofing the PSW Workforce through Education and Advocacy," April 15, 2021, <u>https://</u>www.uhn.ca/corporate/News/PressReleases/Pages/Future_proofing_the_PSW_workforce_through_education_and_ advocacy.aspx.
- 346 Ontario Government, "A Better Place to Live, a Better Place to Work," 2020, <u>https://files.ontario.ca/mltc-ontario-long-term-</u> care-staffing-plan-2021-2025-en-2020-12-17.pdf#:-:text=• Stabilize staffing through initiatives to recruit%2C retain%2C, the Ontario Workforce Reserve for Senior Support Program.
- 347 Fields, Frometa and Hickey, "DSHR Strategy Evaluation Project: Literature Review and Jurisdictional Scan."
- 348 The Alberta Council of Disability Services, "A Human Resource Strategy for Community Disability Services," 2006, http:// communitydisabilityservicesalberta.com.s10866.gridserver.com/Documents/Human Resource Strategy3 for Alberta.pdf.
- 349 Alberta Council of Disability Services. "Blueprint CDS: Towards a Skilled and Sustainable Workforce." <u>https://acds.ca/files/</u> Workforce/WorkforceStrategyProjectOne_Pager.pdf. Accessed 15 Sept. 2022.
- 350 Hickey, Fields and Frometa, "Developmental Services Human Resource Strategy Evaluation Project: Agency-Based Workforce Survey Results."
- 351 Toronto Star Editorial Board. "Supporting dementia patients and caregivers is a moral imperative." 13 September 2022. https://www.thestar.com/opinion/editorials/2022/09/13/dementia-and-the-strain-on-caregivers.html.
- 352 Government of Canada, "Provincial and Territorial Tax and Credits for Individuals Canada.Ca."
- 353 Revenu Québec, "Tax Credits," accessed April 27, 2022, <u>https://www.revenuquebec.ca/en/citizens/tax-credits/#!/</u>filter?categories=3482.
- 354 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."
- 355 Commission des normes de l'équité de la santé et de la sécurité du travail, "Family or Parental Obligations," accessed April 27, 2022, https://www.cnesst.gouv.qc.ca/en/working-conditions/leave/family-related-leave/family-or-parentalobligations.
- 356 Commission des normes de l'équité de la santé et de la sécurité du travail, "Non–Work-Related Accident or Illness," accessed April 27, 2022, https://www.cnesst.gouv.qc.ca/en/working-conditions/leave/accidents-and-illnesses/nonwork-related-accident-or-illness.
- 357 Dunbrack, "Respite for Family Caregivers An Environmental Scan of Publicly-Funded Programs in Canada."
- 358 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Cargegivers."

Notes





Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence